

BIRMINGHAM METROPOLITAN COLLEGE

- and -

EMPLOYER NAME

Cohort: /

BD INSERT

BMet REF:

APPRENTICESHIP FRAMEWORK AGREEMENT

- relating to -

APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAMMES

CONTENTS

- 1. Definitions
- 2. Principal Obligations of the Employer and the College
- 3. Duration of the Agreement
- 4. Payments by Employer to College
- 5. Payments by the College to the Employer
- 6. Funding
- 7. Raising Standards
- 8. Provision of Records and Information
- 9. Freedom of Information Act (FOIA)
- 10. Data Protection and Protection of Personal Data
- 11. Branding and Logos
- 12. Feedback and Complaints
- 13. Control of the Programme
- 14. Enrolment
- 15. Assessment
- 16. Monitoring and Compliance
- 17. Apprentice Health, Safety and Welfare
- 18. Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults
- 19. Equal Opportunities
- 20. Insurance
- 21. Co-operation and Reputation
- 22. Apprentices with Additional Support Requirements
- 23. Termination
- 24. Taxation and Other Payments
- 25. Confidentiality
- 26. Improvements
- 27. Force Majeure
- 28. Variation

- 29. Waiver
- 30. Severance
- 31. Entire Agreement
- 32. Assignment and Subcontracting
- 33. Rights of Third Parties
- 34. Dispute Resolution
- 35. Conflicts, Governing Law and Jurisdiction
- 36. No Partnership or Agency
- 37. Counterparts
- 38. Intellectual Property and Trademarks
- 39. Liability
- 40. Anti-Bribery
- 41. Notices
- 42. Further Assurance

SCHEDULE 1: TRAINING PLAN

SCHEDULE 2: PROGRAMME CONTENT & ASSOCIATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

SCHEDULE 3: REPRESENTATIVES

SCHEDULE 4: RESPONSIBILITY FOR APPRENTICES

SCHEDULE 5: SPECIAL CONDITIONS

- 1. Apprentice Health, Safety and Welfare
- 2.Fraud and Irregularity
- 3. Employer Incentive Payments

SCHEDULE 6: SPECIAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

Signing Page

This Agreement is made on the following date:

BETWEEN

 BIRMINGHAM METROPOLITAN COLLEGE of Matthew Boulton Campus, Jennens Road, Birmingham, West Midlands, B4 7PS (the College)

2.

Employer Details (the Employer)	
Employer name:	EMPLOYER NAME
Company number or company status:	
Employer's address:	
(Registered Office Address if PLC\ Limited	
Company or Business Address for Sole Trader/	
Partnership)	

Whereas

- A. The Employer has offered to provide an Apprenticeship Scheme which has been approved by the Education and Skills Funding Agency.
- B. The College has been appointed as a Main Provider by the Employer in connection with the provision of an apprenticeship framework or standard and other Apprenticeship schemes.
- C. The College is a corporation concerned with the provision of education/training to students.
- D. The College is in a position to assist the Employer in providing training to students as part of the Apprenticeship Programme or other associated programmes originated by the Education and Skills Funding Agency.
- E. The parties wish to ensure that the Funding Rules imposed by the Education and Skills Funding Agency are followed in the provision of Apprenticeship schemes, including by the entering into of this Agreement.
- F. The College and the Employer have agreed that their relationship should be governed by a legally binding contract and the agreed terms of the contract are those set out in this Agreement.

Now the Parties Agree as follows:

1. Definitions

1.1. In this Agreement the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:

Agency means the Education and Skills Funding

Agency (ESFA) or any successor body as

may be notified by the College to the

Employer from time to time;

Agreement means all parts of this Agreement and

includes the Schedules and the Appendices incorporated into it;

Apprentice means an individual Apprentice as

indicated in a Training Plan;

Apprenticeship An apprenticeship framework or standard

or other form of apprenticeship as further detailed within Schedule 1 as may be

promoted by the College from time to time;

Apprenticeship An organisation on the Register of

Assessment Apprentice Assessment Organisations

Organisation which is selected by the Employer to carry

out the End-Point Assessment:

Apprenticeship the programme of Tuition related to the

Programme/ Apprenticeships delivered pursuant to this

Programme Agreement under the framework or

standard or other associated programmes

as detailed in Schedule 2, Part A, as amended, supplemented, and replaced from time to time over the duration of the

from time to time over the duration of the

Agreement and described as

"Supplementary / Replacement Schedule

2";

Attendance

means the attendance of an Apprentice on Tuition as evidenced by the provision of the Register;

Code

means the Department of Constitutional Affairs' Code of Practice on the discharge of public authorities' functions under Part 1 of the Freedom of Information Act 2000 as may be updated or re-issued from time to time and any other relevant codes of practice published by the Department of Constitutional Affairs or its successor bodies;

College Representative

means the person nominated by the College in Schedule 3 responsible for the operational relationship of the parties (or such other person as notified by the College to the Employer from time to time) who may be the Account Manager or Lead Member within the Faculty Team;

College's Requirements

means the instructions, requirements, policies, codes of conduct, guidelines, forms, and other documents notified to the Employer in writing or set out on the College's website or such other web address as may be notified to the Employer from time to time including the College's Charter, Enrolment Guidelines, Procedures, Quality Manual and Quality Standards (as such documents may be amended, updated, or supplemented from time to time during the term of this Agreement);

Commencement Date

means

Commercially Sensitive Information

the information of a commercially sensitive nature relating to the Employer or the College (as the case may be), its intellectual property rights or its business which either party has notified in writing to the other that, if disclosed, would cause the significant commercial disadvantage or material financial loss;

Confidential Information

any information that relates to the business, affairs, developments, trade secrets, know-how (including the know-how), personnel and suppliers of the Employer or the College (as the case may be), including intellectual property rights, together with all information derived from the above, and any other information clearly designated as being confidential (whether or not it is marked as "confidential") or which ought reasonably to be considered to be confidential;

Data Protection Laws

means all applicable data protection and privacy legislation in force from time to time in the UK including the UK General Data Protection Regulation (UK GDPR); the Data Protection Act 2018 (DPA 2018) (and regulations made thereunder); and the Privacy and Electronic Communications Regulations 2003 (SI 2003 No. 2426) as amended; and all other legislation and regulatory requirements in force from time to time which apply to a party relating to the use of Personal Data (including, without limitation, the privacy of electronic communications); and the guidance and codes of practice issued by the

Information Commissioner or other relevant data protection or supervisory authority and applicable to a party;

Data Subject

shall have the same meaning as set out in the Data Protection Laws;

Employer Contribution the sums payable by the Employer to the College as set out within Part C of Schedule 2 including any element of the Employer Contribution payable through the Employer's digital account, and any sum payable by the Employer but which cannot be funded through the Employer's digital account;

Employer Incentive Payment

the payments due to the Employer in respect of each Apprentice as set out in Part D of Schedule 2 payable by the College on behalf of the Agency;

Employer's Representative means the person nominated by the Employer in Schedule 3 as being responsible for liaising with the College in connection with arrangements made pursuant to this Agreement;

(EPA)

End Point Assessment means the independent assessment of the Apprentice's knowledge, skills and behaviour carried out by an Apprentice **End Point Assessment Organisation** (EPAO) to confirm that the Apprentice has met the requirements of the relevant approved apprenticeship standard;

Enrolled

means, in relation to an Apprentice, a person who has been enrolled in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and in respect of whom the College has notified the Employer that such Apprentice has been enrolled with the College, and 'Enrol', 'Enrolment' and 'Enrolling' will be construed accordingly;

Environmental

Information

Regulations

the Environmental Information Regulations

2004:

FOIA

means the Freedom of Information Act

2000;

Funding

means the funding provided to the Employer or the College by the Agency in

accordance with the Funding Agreement and Funding Rules in relation to the Tuition

and the provisions of this Agreement;

Funding Agreement

has the same meaning as defined in the Apprenticeship funding and performance management rules for training providers as

produced by the Agency;

Funding Rules

means the Apprenticeship funding and performance management rules for training providers, Apprenticeship Funding: Rules for Employer Providers, and the Agency Apprenticeship Agreement for employers (as such documents may be amended, updated, or supplemented from time to time during the term of this

Agreement);

Requirements

Information Disclosure means the requirements to disclose information under the Code, the FOIA and the Environmental Information

Regulations;

Intellectual Property

means any intellectual property owned or licensed by the College including, by way of illustration only, copyright in forms, course materials, marketing materials and unregistered trade and service marks made available by the College to the Employer in connection with the provision or promotion of the Tuition and also including the Trademarks;

Main Provider

has the same meaning as in the Funding Rules:

Month

means a calendar month;

Personal Data

has the meaning given to it by the Data
Protection Laws, but shall only include
personal data to the extent that such
personal data, or any part of such personal
data, is processed in relation to the
services provided under this agreement;

Premises

means the premises listed in the
Agreement or such other premises as are
agreed between the parties from time to
time from where the Apprenticeship is
delivered;

Procedures

means the College's procedures for contracting (including audit requirements, due diligence processes, contract management processes) provided to Employers and as updated by the College from time to time;

Quality Manual

shall mean the College's Teaching, Learning and Assessment Strategy, Quality Framework and related policies and procedures designed to ensure quality in education delivered to Apprentices;

Quality Standards

shall mean the College's statement of the quality expected in education delivered as set out in the College's Quality Manual, quality procedures and the awarding organisations set requirements governed by OFQUAL. In the absence of any such statement, 'Quality Standards' shall mean the standard expected of a skilled and competent provider of the kind of education which makes up the Tuition;

Regulated Activity

in relation to children shall have the same meaning as set out in the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 and in relation to vulnerable adults shall have the same meaning as set out in the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006;

Regulated Activity Provider

shall have the same meaning as set out in section 6 of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006;

Request for Information

a request for information or an apparent request under the Code, FOIA or the Environmental Information Regulations;

Register

means a register which records (hard copy or electronically), in relation to each Apprentice, that Apprentice's attendance on or absence from the relevant Tuition or that Apprentice's withdrawal from the Tuition (as the case may be);

Services

means the services to be provided by the Employer as specified in this Agreement;

Trademarks

means the registered trademarks belonging to the College or otherwise made available for use by the Employer pursuant to this Agreement as notified by the College to the Employer from time to time:

Training Plan

the plan completed using the form $% \left(1\right) =\left(1\right) \left(1\right$

contained in Schedule 1;

Tuition

means the provision of Apprenticeship and/ or associated training related to a specific qualification, independent endpoint assessment, teaching / learning or competence assessment connected to an Apprenticeship which is delivered by or on behalf of the College, as further detailed in

Schedule 2 Part A;

Working Day

means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or English Bank Holiday.

- 1.2. In this Agreement, unless the context otherwise requires, references to the singular include the plural and vice versa; any reference to a person includes a body corporate and words importing one gender include both genders.
- 1.3. The headings in this Agreement are for ease of reference only but do not form part of the Agreement and will not be taken into account when construing it.
- 1.4. References to Schedules, Clauses, Appendices or Conditions are references to schedules, clauses, appendices or conditions of this Agreement.
- 1.5. A reference to a statute or statutory provision is a reference to it as amended, extended or re-enacted from time to time and shall include all subordinate legislation made from time to time under that statute or statutory provision.
- 1.6. Any words following the terms including, include, in particular, for example or any similar expression shall be construed as illustrative and shall not limit the sense of the words, description, definition, phrase or term preceding those terms.

1.7. If there is an inconsistency between any of the provisions of this Agreement and the provisions of the Funding Rules, the provisions of the Funding Rules shall prevail.

2. Principal Obligations of the Employer and the College

- 2.1. The parties will provide the Apprenticeship Programme and the College will provide the Tuition to the Apprentices on behalf of the Employer in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 2.2. The parties will be deemed to have read and understood all requirements of the Agency in connection with the Apprenticeship and both commit to comply with the Funding Agreement and all Funding Rules.
- 2.3. The Tuition will be as set out in the attached Schedules
- 2.4. The College will pay the Employer the Employer Incentive Payment (if any) and any other sums due in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement in relation to each Apprentice.
- 2.5. The parties shall comply with all provisions of the Funding Agreement and Funding Rules as they apply to them and shall do nothing to put themselves or the other party in breach of their obligations under the Funding Agreement or Funding Rules.
- 2.6. The Employer shall comply with, and complete and return any forms or reports from time to time required by, the College Requirements.
- 2.7. The Employer shall notify the College in writing of any amount of other funding including other public sector funding (if any) and/or guarantees secured by or offered to it in relation to the Services as soon as it is approved.
- 2.8. The College will be responsible for creating the Individualised Learner Record and registering this with the Agency.
- 2.9. The Employer will ensure that with respect to any individual Apprentice, the Claim Form and Training Plan is entered into prior to the start date of the relevant Apprenticeship.
- 2.10. The parties will comply with any Special Conditions as set out in Schedule 5.
- 2.11. The Employer shall be liable to pay agreed Employer Contributions and fees to the College as indicated in clause 4 below and Schedule 2 Part C and comply with their responsibilities towards each Apprentice as set out in Schedule 4.
- 2.12. The Employer shall issue a contract of employment or letter of engagement to each Apprentice complying with the requirements of Section 1 of the Employment Rights Act 1996 and shall make a copy available to the College upon request.

- 2.13. The Employer shall comply with all National Minimum Wage requirements to the extent that these are relevant. Where the employer is using the apprenticeship minimum wage, they must only do so from the start of the Apprenticeship Programme and not before.
- 2.14. The Employer shall provide such training and/or carry out such actions as are assigned to the Employer in the Apprenticeship Agreement and in any event support each Apprentice in their learning and development to the reasonable satisfaction of the College.
- 2.15. The Employer shall notify the College in writing of any break in learning by an Apprentice.
- 2.16. The Employer shall confirm to the College promptly on request by providing signed declarations to the College of:
 - 2.16.1. Each Apprentice's eligibility for apprenticeship funding;
 - 2.16.2. Any eligibility for incentive payments (if applicable);
 - 2.16.3. The average number of employees employed by the Employer in the 365 days immediately preceding the first day of an Apprenticeship and (if applicable) the Employer's eligibility for the small employer incentive payment);
 - 2.16.4. Any other matters on which the College requires written evidence that is in the possession of the Employer in order for the College to comply with Funding Rules;
 - 2.16.5. The address or addresses where the Apprentice shall be working;
- 2.17. The Employer shall ensure, and on request confirm, that:
 - 2.17.1. The Apprentice is employed for a minimum of 30 hours per week and that training both on and off the job is included in those hours of employment;
 - 2.17.2. The funding for the Apprenticeship is not used to pay the apprentice's wages;
 - 2.17.3. The Apprentice is enabled to complete the Apprenticeship within their working hours and make available time for the Apprentice to be able to complete the Apprenticeship Programme including:
 - 2.17.3.1. Permitting a minimum of 6 hours per week of each Apprentices' employed hours to be used for off the job training;
 - 2.17.3.2. Releasing the Apprentice to the College to undertake the Tuition;
 - 2.17.3.3. Providing the Apprentice with the use of equipment necessary to enable the Apprentice to fulfil training objectives;
 - 2.17.3.4. Co-operating with the College to arrange for any necessary End Point Assessment and allowing the Apprentice to attend the same.

3. Duration of the Agreement

- 3.1. This Agreement shall commence on the Commencement Date and continue for the duration of the Apprenticeship Programmes, unless extended to take account of learning breaks or any other agreement in writing between each party or unless terminated before that time in accordance with the terms and conditions set out in this Agreement.
- 3.2. Following expiry or termination of this Agreement the parties will continue to be subject to the specific obligations contained within clause 4 (Payments by Employer to College), clause 8 (Provision of Records and Information), clause 9 (Freedom of Information), clause 10 (Data Protection), clause 25 (Confidentiality), clause 34 (Dispute Resolution), clause 38 (Intellectual Property and Trademarks) and clause 40 (Anti-Bribery).

4. Payments by Employer to College

- 4.1. The College shall invoice the Employer in respect of Tuition related to each Apprentice subject to provision by the College, if requested, of all relevant achievement evidence relating to that Tuition as part of the Employer Contribution. Each invoice must be accompanied by all written evidence that the Employer may reasonably require in support of such invoice.
- 4.2. All invoices shall comply with the Employer's invoicing guidelines and the Funding Rules.
 All invoices must be sent to the Employer at such address as may be notified to the College.
- 4.3. The Employer Contribution will be calculated in accordance with Schedule 2. No variations to the Employer Contribution or additional costs will be accepted unless agreed in writing by the parties, save those reasonably incurred by the College in order to comply with any change to the Funding Rules or instructions of the Agency.
- 4.4. Where there is no dispute between the College and the Employer about an invoice and its supporting written evidence, the Employer will pay the Employer Contribution to the College within 30 days after receipt of the invoice by the College. If there is any dispute in respect of an invoice or its supporting written evidence, the College and the Employer shall work together in good faith to resolve the dispute as soon as possible and the College shall provide to the Employer any additional supporting evidence as the Employer may reasonably require. If the parties are unable to resolve such a dispute, it may be referred for resolution in accordance with Clause 34. Within 30 Working Days after resolution of the dispute, the College shall pay such sums (if any) in respect of the disputed invoice as the parties may agree are properly payable.
- 4.5. All payments made by the Employer to the College are subject to clauses 4.6 to 4.12 below and the College acknowledges, in particular, the provisions set out in clauses 4.8, 4.9, 4.10 and 4.11 below.
- 4.6. No payment will be made in relation to the participation in Tuition of any Apprentice who:

- 4.6.1. has not been Enrolled in accordance with the provisions relating to Enrolment contained in this Agreement;
- 4.6.2. is a person who is ineligible for funding under the Funding Agreement or Funding Rules and the Employer has not agreed to fund the person outside of the employer's digital account;

unless and to the extent that either case arises as a result of the Employer having breached its obligations under this Agreement.

- 4.7. In addition to the conditions specified in clause 4.6, all sums payable by the Employer for each Apprentice enrolled on an Apprenticeship Programme is calculated on the basis of the number of Apprentices Enrolling on, attending and, where appropriate, attaining Achievement in respect of the Tuition.
- 4.8. In relation to any Apprentice who is subsequently demonstrated by the College or the Agency (whether as the result of an audit or otherwise) not to be eligible for payment of the Funding by the Agency, the Employer shall reimburse the College for any Funding recovered from the College by the Agency unless arising as a result of a breach by the College of this Agreement or any of its obligations under the Funding Rules.
- 4.9. The College and the Employer acknowledge that the independent audit of the Funding payable by the Agency to the College or Employer in respect of any Tuition provided pursuant to this Agreement shall be conclusive and binding on the parties.
- 4.10. Notwithstanding the submission of any invoice by the College, the Employer shall only be obliged to pay the Employer Contribution in respect of Apprentices who are recorded on the College's information system, at the relevant Census Dates, in a manner which complies with the Agency's audit requirements. The College undertakes to record Apprentices on its information system and to update records on the information system as soon as is reasonably practicable after receipt of the relevant information from the Employer.
- 4.11. The Employer shall make any payments due to the College without any deduction whether by way of set-off, counterclaim, discount, abatement or otherwise.
- 4.12. If an Apprentice leaves an Apprenticeship Programme, the College may, at its absolute discretion and in accordance with the Funding Rules, waive its claim for future instalments of the Employer's Contribution. If in accordance with the Funding Rules there has been an over-payment of the Employer's Contribution, it shall be reimbursed by the College.

5. Payments by the College to the Employer

- 5.1. The College, as Main Provider will pay all Employer Incentive Payments due to the Employer as approved by the Agency with respect to each Apprentice as detailed on Part D of Schedule 2, subject to the provision of any information by the Employer to the College as is required to satisfy the Funding Rules.
- 5.2. All invoices shall comply with the College's invoicing guidelines and Funding Rules. All invoices should be sent to the College as such address as may be notified to the Employer.
- 5.3. The sums payable to the Employer will be calculated in accordance with Schedule 2 PartC. No variations or additional costs will be accepted unless agreed in writing by the parties.
- 5.4. Where there is no dispute between the Employer and the College about an invoice and its supporting written evidence, the College will pay the Employer Incentive Payments and any other relevant sum within 30 days following receipt of the relevant invoice. If there is any dispute in respect of the sums due, the College and the Employer shall work together in good faith to resolve the dispute as soon as possible and the Employer shall provide any supporting evidence to the College as the College may reasonably require. If the parties are unable to resolve such dispute, it may be referred for resolution in accordance with clause 34. Within 30 Working Days after resolution of the dispute, the College shall pay such sums (if any) in respect of any disputed amount as the parties may agree are properly payable, subject to being in receipt of funds by the Agency.
- 5.5. All payments made by the College are subject to clauses 5.5.1 to 5.5.4 below
 - 5.5.1. No payment will be made in relation to the participation of any Apprentice who has not been enrolled in accordance with the provisions related to enrolment contained within this Agreement or is a person who is ineligible for funding under the Funding Agreement or Funding Rules.
 - 5.5.2. In relation to any Apprentice who is subsequently demonstrated by the Agency (whether as the result of an audit or otherwise) not to be eligible for payment of the Funding by the Agency, the College shall reimburse the Employer for any Funding recovered from the Employer by the Agency as a result of a breach by the College of either this Agreement or any of its obligations under the Funding Rules.
 - 5.5.3. The Employer and the College acknowledge that an independent audit of funding payable by the Agency to the College in respect of any Apprenticeship shall be conclusive and binding on the parties.
 - 5.5.4. Subject to clause 5.5.2 above, the College will make payments due to the Employer without any deduction whether by way of set-off, counterclaim, discount, abatement or otherwise.

6. Funding

- 6.1. In order for the College to comply with its obligations to the Agency, the Employer agrees that it will co-operate fully with the College and, in particular, the Employer will procure that all relevant forms, agreements, applications or other documents which are required to be sent to the Agency are, if necessary, completed and signed by the relevant authorised officer of the Employer.
- 6.2. Neither party will do anything which will cause the other to be in breach of its obligations under the Funding Agreement or the Funding Rules.
- 6.3. The Agency's decision as to the Funding payable by the Agency and the Price payable by the Employer to the College in respect of any Tuition shall be final and shall be binding on both the College and the Employer.

7. Raising Standards

- 7.1. The College shall deliver the Tuition to an acceptable standard of quality including any standards prescribed by the Agency and shall seek at all times to:
 - 7.1.1. minimise dropout rates and deliver high completion and achievement rates and appropriate progression;
 - 7.1.2. ensure that Apprentices are aware that they are Enrolled as Apprentices of the College;
 - 7.1.3. follow College procedures for gaining Apprentice feedback;
 - 7.1.4. ensure competent and appropriately qualified staff deliver and assess learning;
 - 7.1.5. offer equality of access to learning opportunities and close equality gaps in learning and outcomes;
 - 7.1.6. provide a safe, healthy and supportive environment, which meets the needs of Apprentices;
 - 7.1.7. provide good management and leadership of the learning process;
 - 7.1.8. deliver value for money and financial regularity and probity;
 - 7.1.9. comply with the terms of this Agreement;
- 7.1.10. make no material change to the Services and/or the Tuition(s) without the Employer's consent; and
- 7.1.11. continuously seek to improve the Tuition which it delivers and raise standards to benefit both the Apprentice and the Employer.
- 7.2. The parties shall both:

- 7.2.1. continuously seek to improve the provision they deliver;
- 7.2.2. raise standards to benefit the Apprentice;
- 7.2.3. inform the other party of any suggested improvements to the Apprenticeship Programme under clause 26;
- 7.3. Failure to demonstrate improvement in the quality of provision may result in the parties being at serious risk of failing to deliver the provision. Where risks are identified, either party may be issued with a notice to improve by the other party and that party will, following consultation with the other party, issue an action plan for improving provision setting out performance targets and deadlines. No new Apprentices may be recruited to an Apprentice Programme until the other party's performance has been approved to the reasonable satisfaction of the party which has served a notice in these circumstances.
- 7.4. If either party assesses the other to be at serious risk of failure to deliver its part of the Apprentice Programme, either party may, in its absolute discretion:
 - 7.4.1. issue a notice on the other party to improve;
 - 7.4.2. issue a detailed improvement plan and measures that set out clearly the expected timescales for improvement;
 - 7.4.3. agree arrangements for quality monitoring;
 - 7.4.4. cease funding for all or part of the Apprenticeship Programme; and/or
 - 7.4.5. take action under clause 23 to terminate the Agreement.

8. Provision of Records and Information

- 8.1. Each Party shall retain original invoices and all other documents necessary to verify the provision of the Apprenticeship Programmes in accordance with all statutory and other legal requirements.
- 8.2. Throughout the term of this Agreement both parties will keep the following records and information:
 - 8.2.1. any information required to be kept pursuant to the Funding Rules;
 - 8.2.2. any other records and information specified elsewhere in this Agreement;
 - 8.2.3. any other records and information as the Employer or College may, from time to time reasonably require the other party to keep, such requirements to be notified in writing.
- 8.3. Each party further warrants that all information regarding its past experience and other matters which were disclosed to the other party in order to enable the Party to assess whether to enter into this Agreement (all of which information was relied upon) was true and accurate in all material respects and that nothing which would reasonably be likely to

alter the Employer or the College's decision to enter into this Agreement was withheld or misrepresented.

9. Freedom of Information Act (FOIA)

- 9.1. The Employer acknowledges that the College is subject to the requirements of FOIA and the Environmental Information Regulations and shall assist and co-operate with the College to enable the College to comply with the Information Disclosure Requirements.
- 9.2. In relation to any information held by the Employer and which is subject to the College's Information Disclosure Requirements the Employer shall:
 - 9.2.1. provide the College with a copy of all Information in its possession or power in the form that the College reasonably requires as soon as practicable and in any event within seven days (or such other period as the College may specify) of the College requesting that Information;
 - 9.2.2. provide all necessary assistance as reasonably requested by the College to enable the College to respond to a Request for Information within the time for compliance set out in section 10 of FOIA or regulation 5 of the Environmental Information Regulations, as applicable.
- 9.3. The College shall be responsible for determining at its absolute discretion whether the Confidential Information or Commercially Sensitive Information and/or any other Information of the Employer in relation to the Services:
 - 9.3.1. is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of FOIA or the Environmental Information Regulations as the case may be; or
 - 9.3.2. is to be disclosed in response to a Request for Information, and in no event shall the Employer respond directly to a Request for Information unless expressly authorised to do so by the College.
- 9.4. The Employer acknowledges that the College may, acting in accordance with the Code, be obliged under FOIA or the Environmental Information Regulations to disclose Information:
 - 9.4.1. without consulting with the Employer, or
 - 9.4.2. following consultation with the Employer and having taken its views into account; provided always that where clause 9.4.2 applies the College shall, in accordance with any recommendations of the Code, take reasonable steps, where appropriate, to give the Employer advanced notice, or failing that, to draw the disclosure to the Employer's attention after any such disclosure.

- 9.5. The Employer shall ensure that all Information produced in the course of the Agreement or relating to the Agreement is retained for disclosure and shall permit the College to inspect such records as requested from time to time.
- 9.6. The Employer acknowledges that any lists or schedules provided by it outlining Confidential Information are of indicative value only and that the College may nevertheless be obliged to disclose Confidential Information in accordance with clause 9.4.
- 9.7. The College reserves the right to share information about the Employer's performance under this agreement with the Departments of Education, Business Energy and Industrial Strategy and any other government department, government agency or other public body.

10. Data Protection and Protection of Personal Data

- 10.1. The following details apply to the processing being carried out under this agreement:
 - 10.1.1. The Personal Data will be processed for the provision of Services and Tuition as set out in the agreement.
 - 10.1.2. The Personal Data will be processed for the period of time required by the Funding Rules
 - 10.1.3. The specific processing activities will be: Provision of Services and Tuition under this Agreement and to satisfy regulatory and audit requirements.
 - 10.1.4. The Personal Data processed concern the following categories of data subjects: Employees (internal), Apprentices and prospective apprentices, employees of the Employer.
 - 10.1.5. The Personal Data processed concern the following categories of data:

Personal identifiers such name, date of birth, national insurance number, personal learner record, and unique learner number, Contact information such as address, phone number, and e mail address, training and educational achievements, attainment and progress, assessed learning and support needs, biographical information relevant to study or work, financial information including banks details, and any public funded financial support.

- 10.1.6. The sensitive personal data (special category data) processed concerns the following categories of data: criminal record information, details of health conditions, race, ethnicity, religion and sexuality (information related to protected characteristics is collected for monitoring purposes only)
- 10.1.7. The following third parties will have access to the Personal Data: employers, regulators, internal and external audit, any subcontractor involved in the delivery or support of the Tuition, qualification bodies, and end point assessors (for apprenticeships), European Social Fund.

- 10.2. Each party shall comply with the Data Protection Laws applicable to it in connection with this agreement and shall not cause the other party to breach any of its obligations under Data Protection Laws.
- 10.3. Where a party, or a subcontractor of a party, processes Personal Data (that party being the "Processor") on behalf of the other party or a member of its group (that party being the "Controller") in connection with this agreement, the Processor shall, or shall ensure that its subcontractor shall:
 - 10.3.1. process the Personal Data only on behalf of the Controller, only for the purposes of performing its obligations under this agreement, and only in accordance with instructions contained in this agreement or instructions received in writing from the Controller from time to time. The Processor shall notify the Controller if, in its opinion, any instruction given by the Controller breaches Data Protection Laws or other applicable law;
 - 10.3.2. not publish, disclose or divulge any of the Personal Data to any third party (including for the avoidance of doubt the data subject itself), unless directed to do so in writing by the Controller:
 - 10.3.3. document all processing in accordance with Article 30 of the UK GDPR;
 - 10.3.4. only grant access to the Personal Data to persons who need to have access to it for the purposes of performing this agreement and, to the extent such persons are granted access, that they are only granted access to the part or parts of the Personal Data necessary for carrying out their role in performance of this agreement;
 - 10.3.5. ensure that all persons with access to the Personal Data are:
 - 10.3.5.1. reliable, trustworthy and suitably trained on Data Protection Laws and as a result are aware of the Processor's duties as a processor and their personal obligations with regards to this agreement and Data Protection Laws;
 - 10.3.5.2. subject to an obligation of confidentiality or are under an appropriate statutory obligation of confidentiality; and
 - 10.3.5.3. notified of the confidential nature of the Personal Data;
 - 10.3.6. as a minimum, take all measures required pursuant to Article 32 of the UK GDPR in accordance with best practice and provide a written description of, and rationale for, each of the technical and organisational measures implemented, or to be implemented, to:
 - 10.3.6.1. protect the Personal Data against unauthorised or unlawful processing and accidental loss, destruction, damage, alteration or disclosure; and

- 10.3.6.2. detect and report Personal Data breaches within good time to comply with clause 10.3.10;
- 10.3.7. not engage another processor (a "Sub-Processor") to process the Personal Data on its behalf without specific written consent of the Controller, approving a named Sub-Processor, such consent always subject to:
 - 10.3.7.1. the Processor binding any Sub-Processor by written agreement, imposing on the Sub-Processor obligations in relation to the Personal Data equivalent to those set out in this agreement, and a right to procure that the Sub-Processor ceases processing without delay on termination of this agreement; and
 - 10.3.7.2. the Processor remaining liable to the Controller for the acts and omissions of any Sub-Processor, as if they were the acts and omissions of the Processor;
- 10.3.8. notify the Controller within five business days if it receives any communication from a third party relating directly or indirectly to the processing of the Personal Data, including but not limited to requests to exercise rights under Data Protection Laws, complaints or general correspondence and shall provide the Controller with a copy of any such communication. The Processor shall not take action in relation to such communication, unless compelled by law, without the Controller's prior approval, and shall comply with any instructions the Controller gives in relation to such communication:
- 10.3.9. taking into account the nature of the processing and so far as is possible, assist the Controller with the fulfilment of the Controller's obligation to respond to requests for exercising data subject's rights under the Data Protection Laws and in responding to any other request, complaint or communication by, but not limited to, providing information requested by the Controller and relevant Personal Data within a reasonable time and in a commonly used electronic format, taking into account the timescales for the Controller complying with the data subject's request under Data Protection Laws;
- 10.3.10. taking into account the nature of the processing and the information available to the Processor, assist the Controller in ensuring compliance with its obligations pursuant to Articles 32 to 36 of the UK GDPR inclusive. Such assistance shall include, but shall not be limited to:
 - 10.3.10.1. notifying the Controller immediately upon discovering a Personal Data breach, providing all information it has, or reasonably should have, in relation to the Personal Data breach, so that the Controller is able to satisfy its obligations under Articles 33 and 34 of the UK GDPR and is able to properly investigate the Personal Data breach;

- 10.3.10.2. assisting in the risk assessment of the processing of the Personal Data which the Processor carries out under this agreement in order that the Controller is able to complete a data protection impact assessment in compliance with Article 35 of the UK GDPR, and consult with a relevant supervisory authority if necessary in compliance with Article 36 of the UK GDPR, including providing information about the Processor's current technical and organisational measures, and what further measures it could put in place to mitigate any risks to the rights and freedoms of data subjects, and the risks of Personal Data breach in relation to the Personal Data, as identified by it or the Controller;
- 10.3.11. at the Controller's option, delete or return to the Controller the Personal Data, and procure that any party to whom the Processor has disclosed the Personal Data does the same:
 - 10.3.11.1. when the Controller instructs the Processor to do so, in which case the Processor shall be excused from its obligations under this agreement to the extent that such action prevents it from complying with those obligations; or
 - 10.3.11.2. after the termination of Services under this agreement which involve processing the Personal Data, such obligation to include deleting or returning all copies of the Personal Data, unless applicable law requires the Processor to retain the Personal Data. Where the Controller requests the return of Personal Data, the Processor shall use all reasonable endeavours to ensure it is in the format and on the media specified by the Controller;
- 10.3.12. comply with any instructions of the Controller to modify the Personal Data, or restrict its processing, and procure that any party to whom the Processor has disclosed the Personal Data does the same:
- 10.3.13. where reasonably possible, store the Personal Data in a structured, commonly used and machine readable format;
- 10.3.14. not transfer Personal Data outside of the European Economic Area without the prior written consent of the Controller. Where the Controller consents to the transfer of Personal Data outside the European Economic Area, the Processor shall comply with:
 - 10.3.14.1. the obligations of a controller under Articles 44 to 50 of the UK GDPR inclusive by providing an adequate level of protection to any Personal Data transferred; and
 - 10.3.14.2. any reasonable instructions of the Controller in relation to such transfer;
- 10.3.15. have a Data Protection Officer where required by the Data Protection Laws, and where a data protection officer is not required, have a named individual that is responsible and available to deal with data protection issues as and when they arise in conjunction with the Controller;

- 10.3.16. make available to the Controller all information necessary to demonstrate compliance with this agreement insofar as it relates to data protection; and
- 10.3.17. allow the Controller, or its external advisers (subject to reasonable and appropriate confidentiality undertakings), to inspect and audit the Processor's data processing activities and those of its relevant agents, group companies and subcontractors, and comply with all reasonable requests or directions by the Controller, to enable to Controller to verify and procure that the Processor is in full compliance with its obligations under this agreement insofar as it relates to data protection.
- 10.4. Notwithstanding anything in this agreement, information provided by a Processor to a Controller, whether through audit or otherwise, may be disclosed by the Controller if requested or required generally or specifically by applicable law, a court of competent jurisdiction, a supervisory authority, a certification body (as referred to by Article 43 of the UK GDPR) or a monitoring body (as referred to by Article 41 of the UK GDPR) for the purposes of responding to a claim, request for information, inquiry or investigation.
- 10.5. Both parties must permit the other or the Agency to inspect and audit their data processing activities.

11. Branding and Logos

- 11.1. The parties shall comply with any requirements of the Agency in relation to any promotional materials or activities concerning the Services. This shall include but not be limited to prospectuses, direct mail advertising, TV and radio advertising, merchandising or any other literature or products.
- 11.2. The Employer shall be given access to any logos and statements, which it is required to use. The Employer will be required to use logos and statements in accordance with the terms of use and should not alter or amend such logos or statements. Logos and statements are only to be used in relation to the Services under this Contract. Any breach of this clause 11 or the requirements or terms of use of which the Employer is made aware shall constitute a material breach under clause 23.1 of this Agreement.
- 11.3. The Employer may also be required to use logos from other co-branding or co-funding participants and must comply with any terms which apply to the use of such logos.
- 11.4. The provisions of clause 11.3 shall apply unless specifically varied by the College or the Funding Rules.
- 11.5. The Employer shall:
 - 11.5.1. obtain the College's prior written consent to all promotional activity, public statements or press releases issued by the Employer or on the Employer's behalf in relation to the Services or any aspect of them;

- 11.5.2. where requested to do so by the College, acknowledge the award of the Funding by the College (and, where applicable, the Agency) in any publicity about the Services; and
- 11.5.3. incorporate the College's logo in all marketing materials in accordance with the College's visual identity guidelines for the Services (being such guidelines as shall be notified in advance to the Employer) and will not use the College's logo for any other purpose whatsoever.

12. Feedback and Complaints

- 12.1. The primary responsibility for receiving feedback and investigating complaints promptly and thoroughly in respect of the Apprenticeship Programmes shall rest with the College. The College shall have procedures in place to gather and act upon feedback and complaints from Apprentices and/or their representatives and employers and the wider community.
- 12.2. The College shall ensure that Apprentices are made aware of its procedure for dealing with complaints and that the procedure is clear and accessible to Apprentices who wish to complain.
- 12.3. The College shall be responsible for resolving complaints in accordance with its procedures and any guidance issued by the Agency, including in respect of complaints received by the College which are referred to the Employer where they relate to areas of Apprenticeship Programmes within the control of the Employer.
- 12.4. Complaints shall initially be raised with the College's Representative whose details are contained in Schedule 3. Neither the operation of the College's complaints procedure nor the Dispute Resolution provisions set out at clause 34 of this Agreement shall preclude an Employer or an Apprentice from contacting the Agency's apprenticeship helpline for advice and support: nationalhelpdesk@apprenticeships.gov.uk: Tel 0800 015 0400.

13. Control of the Programme

13.1. Each party shall comply with the reasonable requests of the other in respect of any aspect of any Apprenticeship Programme. Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, the parties shall comply with the obligations contained in clauses 14 to 15.

14. Enrolment

14.1. The Apprentices will be Enrolled as students of the College. The College and the Employer will agree who is to be Enrolled on to an Apprenticeship Programme. The Employer is responsible for ensuring the eligibility of each candidate to be an Apprentice, and the eligibility rules shall be detailed in the leaner file maintained by the College.

- 14.2. The initial guidance and assessment of Apprentices and potential Apprentices shall be carried out by the Employer. The College shall specify the form which the initial guidance and assessment shall take, including but not limited to the form of any learning agreement which shall be entered into at that time. The terms of the learning agreement shall form part of the specification of the Tuition(s).
- 14.3. The Employer shall send to the College Enrolment forms for all Apprentices Enrolled on Tuition no later than 10 Working Days after commencement of that Tuition.
- 14.4. The data the College and the Employer supply will be used to issue the Apprentices with a Unique Learner Number (ULN) and for sharing information about their learning with the Agency.

15. Assessment

- 15.1. The Employer shall determine its requirement for the independent end assessment provider in respect of each Apprenticeship in discussion with the College in its role as Main Provider.
- 15.2. The College as Main Provider shall be responsible for all qualification and assessment of Apprentices in accordance with the awarding body organisation requirements and Quality Manual.

16. Monitoring and Compliance

- 16.1. Each party will at all times allow the other party and the Agency or any authorised representative appointed by it:
 - 16.1.1. to attend during the provision of any part of a Programme, or during any activity relating to the provision of a Programme;
 - 16.1.2. to be permitted access to Premises and every part of such Premises where Tuition or work-based training is or has been provided by the other party (subject to allowing reasonable terms for such access);
 - 16.1.3. access to facilities used in or for the provision of or in connection with any part of a Programme;
 - 16.1.4. to visit all or any Premises and view operations relating to the provision and to inspect relevant documents and interview Apprentices and the other party's staff in order to:
 - 16.1.4.1. examine, audit or take copies of any original or copy documentation, accounts, books and records that relate to the Agreement;
 - 16.1.4.2. visit, view or assess the design, management and delivery relating to the Agreement at any Premises where those operations are carried out and conduct

- relevant interviews, including interviews with Apprentices, during these visits at any reasonable time:
- 16.1.4.3. for the purposes of ensuring compliance with this Agreement, monitoring the standard of any part of the Programme(s) and the way in which it is provided.

17. Apprentice Health, Safety and Welfare

- 17.1. The College may undertake a health and safety assessment of the Employer's premises and equipment relevant to the Apprentice before commencement of each Apprenticeship, and the Employer shall permit such assessment and further periodic inspections from time to time.
- 17.2. The Employer shall cooperate with and provide information to the College, as requested, to give assurance that adequate arrangements exist for Apprentice health and safety and will comply with the Special Conditions set out in Schedule 5.
- 17.3. The Employer will implement a safeguarding policy to demonstrate their commitments to safeguarding any Apprentices that are aged under 18 or vulnerable adults. The welfare of the Apprentices is paramount, all Apprentices have the right to protection from abuse or harm regardless of gender, ethnicity, disability, sexuality or belief.
- 17.4. It is a requirement that all staff working with Apprentices or vulnerable adults within the College or the Employer are trained to Level 1 standard in safeguarding. The safeguarding policy should include:
 - 17.4.1. safe recruitment in checking the suitability of staff, employers, work experience providers and volunteers to work with Apprentices;
 - 17.4.2. the raising of awareness of child protection issues for staff and associates;
 - 17.4.3. the equipping of Apprentices with the skills needed to make them safe;
 - 17.4.4. the implementation of procedures identifying and reporting cases or suspected cases of abuse:
 - 17.4.5. supporting Apprentices who have been abused in accordance with his/her protection plan;
 - 17.4.6. the establishment of a safe environment in which Apprentices can learn and develop;
- 17.5. The College shall ensure that learning and assessment takes place in safe, healthy and supportive environments, which meet the needs of the Apprentices;
- 17.6. Each party shall:
 - 17.6.1. operate an effective health and safety management system, which continually seeks to raise standards. Where the Employer is required to carry out self-assessment of

- quality of learning provided, Apprentice's safety shall be included in accordance with the requirements of the College and the Common Inspection Framework;
- 17.6.2. promote good practice, and where learning takes place on an employer premises make an informed judgement about health and safety suitability prior to learning and assessment being delivered;
- 17.6.3. ensure that it has access to persons sufficiently competent in health and safety and the occupational area to meet its obligations in respect of Apprentices health, safety and welfare:
- 17.6.4. maintain adequate records in relation to Apprentice's health and safety including; assessments of employer/environment suitability; agreements or commitments on health and safety with employers and Apprentices information relating to harm to Apprentices, and records of assessments, monitoring and review of Apprentices health and safety understanding/capabilities;
- 17.6.5. ensuring that Apprentices receive effective and timely information, instruction and training and effective supervision based on assessment of risk;
- 17.6.6. ensure that Apprentice's health and safety understanding and practical capabilities are periodically assessed based on an assessment of risk.

18. Safeguarding Children and Vulnerable Adults

- 18.1. The parties acknowledge that the College is a Regulated Activity Provider with ultimate responsibility for the management and control of the Regulated Activity provided under this Agreement and for the purposes of the Safeguarding Vulnerable Groups Act 2006 ("SVGA") and that it will comply in all respects with the SVGA and any regulations or orders made thereunder to the extent relevant to the Apprentice.
- 18.2. The College shall ensure that, if required, all individuals engaged in the provision of Tuition are subject to a valid enhanced disclosure check undertaken through the UK Disclosure and Barring Service, or the equivalent local service, including a check against the adults' barred list or the children's barred list, as appropriate.
- 18.3. The Employer warrants that at all times for the purposes of this Agreement it has no reason to believe that any person who is or will be employed or engaged by the Employer in the provision of the Apprenticeship Programme where the SVGA applies is barred from the activity in accordance with the provisions of the SVGA and any regulations made thereunder, as amended from time to time.
- 18.4. The Employer shall immediately notify the College of any information that the College reasonably requests to enable it to be satisfied that the obligations of this clause 18 have been met.

18.5. The Employer shall not employ or use the services of any person who is barred from, or whose previous conduct or records indicate that they would not be suitable to carry out Regulated Activity or who may otherwise present a risk to service users.

19. Equal Opportunities

19.1. The parties shall not unlawfully discriminate within the meaning and scope of the provisions of the Equality Act 2010 or any statutory modification or re-enactment thereof or any other statutory provision relating to discrimination in employment or the provision of the Services and shall take all reasonable steps to ensure the observance of this clause 19 by all of their servants, employees or agents and all suppliers employed in performance of this Agreement.

20. Insurance

- 20.1. The Employer will effect and maintain with a reputable insurance company professional indemnity policy (where applicable), adequate third party and occupier's liability insurance and/or other policies of insurance providing full and reasonable cover in respect of all liabilities which may be incurred by the Employer under this Agreement.
- 20.2. The Employer will, upon request by the College, immediately produce to the College a certified copy of all the insurance policies which it is required under this Agreement to take out and satisfactory evidence that all premiums under such policies are paid to date.

21. Co-operation and Reputation

- 21.1. The College and the Employer agree to use their respective endeavours to meet at least once every 8 weeks on the date and at the place specified in the Procedures or on such other dates and/or at such other place as are agreed between them (provided that in the absence of agreement the date and place specified in the Procedures will continue to apply) in order to discuss any matters arising from this Agreement and the provision of the Programme(s).
- 21.2. The Employer acknowledges that as Apprentices will be Enrolled with the College. Each party commits to the other that:
 - 21.2.1. it will not do anything which brings the reputation of the other party into disrepute or which is calculated or is reasonably likely to bring such party into disrepute;
 - 21.2.2. it will co-operate to ensure that the Tuition is provided in accordance with current best working practice and in accordance with the Funding Rules;
 - 21.2.3. it will do everything it reasonably can to promote the name and reputation of the other party;

- 21.2.4. it will comply with all reasonable requirements of the other party notified to it from time to time in relation to the provision of the Tuition or any part of it;
- 21.2.5. it will not assign or purport to assign any of its rights under this Agreement nor subcontract to any third party any part of the provision of the Tuition, except as agreed;
- 21.2.6. it will not do or fail to do anything which materially prejudices or is likely materially to prejudice the ability of the other party to comply with the terms of this Agreement.
- 21.3. The Employer shall co-operate with the College to ensure that there is continuity of learning for Apprentices if this Agreement comes to an end for any reason.

22. Apprentices with Additional Support Requirements

22.1. In order to apply for further funding for Apprentices who may have additional support requirements, as part of the funding requirements the College shall, in relation to each Apprentice submit an additional support assessment form, which will be available upon request signed by the parties as otherwise notified from time to time.

23. Termination

- 23.1. Without prejudice to any other rights or remedies which the parties may have, either party may terminate this Agreement without liability to the other immediately by giving written notice if the context shall admit:
 - 23.1.1. the Funding Agreement is terminated for any reason or is likely to be breached or the Funding Rules are not being met by the other parties;
 - 23.1.2. the Employer uses the Funding or any part of it other than for the Services;
 - 23.1.3. there is a material adverse change in the amount or nature of the Agency's funding or Funding is no longer available in respect of Tuition; or
 - 23.1.4. there is a material breach by the other of the terms of this Agreement which breach is not capable of remedy; or
 - 23.1.5. there is a material breach by the other party of the terms of this Agreement which breach is capable of remedy but which is not remedied to the reasonable satisfaction of the other party within 14 days after each party has given written notice of the breach to the other requiring it to be remedied (provided that the notice terminating this Agreement is given by the College within one Month after the expiry of the period during which the breach should have been remedied); or
 - 23.1.6. the Employer suspends, or threatens to suspend, payment of its debts or is unable to pay its debts as they fall due or admits inability to pay its debts or (being a company) is deemed unable to pay its debts within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986 or (being an individual) is deemed either unable to pay its debts or as having no

- reasonable prospect of so doing, in either case, within the meaning of section 268 of the Insolvency Act 1986 or (being a partnership) is a Partner to whom any of the foregoing apply; or
- 23.1.7. the Employer commences negotiations with all or any class of its creditors with a view to rescheduling any of its debts, or makes a proposal for or enters into any compromise or arrangement with its creditors other than (being a company) for the sole purpose of a scheme for a solvent amalgamation of the Employer with one or more other companies or the solvent reconstruction of the Employer; or
- 23.1.8. a petition is filed, a notice is given, a resolution is passed, or an order is made, for or in connection with the winding up of the Employer (being a company) other than for the sole purpose of a scheme for a solvent amalgamation of the Employer with one or more other companies or the solvent reconstruction of the Employer; or
- 23.1.9. an application is made to court, or an order is made, for the appointment of an administrator, or if a notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given or if an administrator is appointed, over the Employer (being a company); or
- 23.1.10. the holder of a qualifying floating charge over the assets of the Employer (being a company) has become entitled to appoint or has appointed an administrative receiver; or
- 23.1.11. a person becomes entitled to appoint a receiver over the assets of the Employer or a receiver is appointed over the assets of the Employer; or
- 23.1.12. the Employer (being an individual) is the subject of a bankruptcy petition or order; or
- 23.1.13. a creditor or encumbrance of the other party attaches or takes possession of, or a distress, execution, sequestration or other such process is levied or enforced on or sued against, the whole or any part of the Employer's assets and such attachment or process is not discharged within 14 days; or
- 23.1.14. any event occurs, or proceeding is taken, with respect to the Employer in any jurisdiction to which it is subject that has an effect equivalent or similar to any of the events mentioned in clause 23.1.6 to clause 23.1.13 (inclusive); or
- 23.1.15. the Employer suspends or ceases, or threatens to suspend or cease, carrying on all or a substantial part of its business; or
- 23.1.16. the Employer (being an individual) dies or, by reason of illness or incapacity (whether mental or physical), is incapable of managing his or her own affairs or becomes a patient under any mental health legislation; or
- 23.1.17. the Employer is a company and a notice relating to the striking off of the company is published pursuant to sections 1000 to 1001 of the Companies Act 2006, such

termination may take effect either immediately or at the end of the Academic Year in which the event entitling the College to terminate this Agreement occurs, as the College shall in its discretion determine. In the latter case this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect until the end of the said Academic Year.

23.2. Any termination of this Agreement will be without prejudice to any right of either party against the other in respect of any antecedent breach of this Agreement.

Consequences of termination

- 23.3. Termination of this Agreement, however it arises, shall not affect or prejudice the accrued rights of the parties as at termination or the continuation of any provision expressly stated to survive, or implicitly surviving, termination.
- 23.4. The College must not recruit new Apprentices after notice of termination of the Agreement has been given under this clause 23. The Employer will not be liable to make payments in respect of any Apprentices recruited in breach of this clause.
- 23.5. The Parties agree that on termination or expiry of this Agreement for any reason, the continuity of the Services is of paramount importance. The Parties shall do their utmost to minimise disruption caused to Apprentices and to assist the implementation of any contingency plan agreed between them either prior to or after the termination of expiry of this Agreement, to deal with the effects of such termination or expiry in so far as it is practicable to do so.
- 23.6. On termination or expiry of this Agreement for any reason the learner files will become the property of the College. The Employer shall allow the College and the Agency their servants or agent to have access to its premises to remove learner files or otherwise comply with a request by College and/or Agency to transfer learner files to any third party.
- 23.7. The Parties shall promptly provide such assistance and comply with such timetable as is necessary for the purpose of ensuring an orderly transfer of responsibility for provision of the Services (or its equivalent) upon the expiry or other termination of this Agreement. The Parties shall use all reasonable endeavours to ensure that their employees are under a similar obligation.
- 23.8. The Parties undertake that they shall not knowingly do or omit to do anything which may adversely affect their ability to ensure an orderly transfer of responsibility for provision of the Services.
- 23.9. The College acknowledges that, for the avoidance of doubt, all Tutors are the responsibility of the College and are employed by it and that it is responsible, inter alia, for the payment of all wages and the making of national insurance contribution payments in respect of each Tutor.

- 23.10. The Employer shall indemnify the College against any claims made against the College by any of the employees of the Employer, including but not limited to claims that their employment has transferred to the College by virtue of the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 ("the TUPE Regulations"), or any other claims which may be made against the College under the TUPE Regulations. This indemnity from the Employer to the College includes any claim which relates to circumstances which arose on or before the termination of this Agreement.
- 23.11. Upon termination of this Agreement for any reason all licences granted by the College to the Employer shall terminate, subject to any extensions of licences granted by the College.

24. Taxation and Other Payments

24.1. All payments to be made by the Employer to the College under the terms of this Agreement are inclusive of Value Added Tax.

25. Confidentiality

- 25.1. For the purposes of this clause 25:
 - 25.1.1. the "**Disclosing Party**" is the party which discloses Confidential Information to, or in respect of which Confidential Information comes to the knowledge of, the other party; and
 - 25.1.2. the "**Receiving Party**" is the party which receives Confidential Information relating to the other party.
- 25.2. The Receiving Party shall take all necessary precautions to ensure that all Confidential Information it receives under or in connection with this Agreement:
 - 25.2.1. is given only to such of its staff and professional advisors or consultants engaged to advise it in connection with this Agreement as is strictly necessary for the performance of this Agreement and only to the extent necessary for the performance of this Agreement; and
 - 25.2.2. is treated as confidential and not disclosed (without the prior written consent of the Disclosing Party) or used by the Receiving Party or any member of its staff or its professional advisors or consultants otherwise than for the purposes of this Agreement.
- 25.3. The provisions of clause 25.2 shall not apply to any Confidential Information which:
 - 25.3.1. is or becomes public knowledge (otherwise than by breach of this clause;
 - 25.3.2. was in the possession of the Receiving Party, without restriction as to its disclosure, before receiving it from the Disclosing Party;

- 25.3.3. is received from a third party who lawfully acquired it and who is under no obligation restricting its disclosure;
- 25.3.4. is independently developed without access to the Confidential Information; or
- 25.3.5. must be disclosed pursuant to a statutory, legal or parliamentary obligation placed upon the Receiving Party.
- 25.4. Nothing in this clause 25 shall prevent the Employer from using any techniques, ideas or know-how gained during the performance of this Agreement in the course of its normal business, to the extent that it does not result in a disclosure of Confidential Information or an infringement of Intellectual Property Rights.
- 25.5. In the event that the Employer fails to comply with this clause 25, the College reserves the right to terminate this Agreement by notice in writing with immediate effect.
- 25.6. Neither party will (save as required by this Agreement) without the written consent of the other disclose to any third party any of the contents of this Agreement or any information relating to the commercial arrangements between the parties save:
 - 25.6.1. (in the case of both parties) for any necessary disclosure to professional advisers of that party; and
 - 25.6.2. (in the case of the College) to the Agency and any other organisation or person having jurisdiction over the College.
- 25.7. This clause 25 shall survive expiry or termination of this Agreement, however arising.

26. Improvements

- 26.1. Further to the objective to raise standards under clause 7 above, the Employer will seek to inform the College of any suggestions for improvements or enhancements to the Apprenticeship Programme (or the way in which it is provided), the curriculum and the Tuition material.
- 26.2. The College will use its reasonable endeavours to improve and develop the Tuition curriculum and the Tuition materials unless such curriculum or such Tuition materials were not originally developed by or in conjunction with the College. The Employer agrees to implement any changes to the Programme(s), the way it is provided and its materials which may be necessary or desirable as a result of any improvement, enhancement or developments as soon as possible after receiving written notice from the College specifying the changes to be made.

27. Force Majeure

27.1. If the College or the Employer is unable to perform any or all of their respective obligations under the terms of this Agreement because of any of the events set out below ("Affected

- **Party**"), then that party will be relieved of its obligations to continue to perform under this Agreement for as long as their fulfilment is prevented or delayed as a consequence of any such event. The events referred to in this paragraph are:
- 27.1.1. fire, explosion, flood, unavailability of power, riot, war, national emergency, act of God, malicious damage, theft, or any other act, omission, or state of affairs of a similar nature beyond the reasonable control of the party so affected ("Force Majeure Event").
- 27.2. If the Force Majeure Event hinders or delays the Affected Party's performance of its obligations for a continuous period of more than eight weeks, the party not affected by the Force Majeure Event may terminate this agreement forthwith by giving 14 days' written notice to the Affected Party.

28. Variation

28.1. No variation of this Agreement shall be valid unless it is in writing and signed by, or on behalf of, each of the parties.

29. Waiver

- 29.1. Failure to exercise, or any delay in exercising, any right or remedy provided under this Agreement or by law shall not constitute a waiver of that (or any other) right or remedy, nor shall it preclude or restrict any further exercise of that (or any other) right or remedy.
- 29.2. No single or partial exercise of any right or remedy provided under this Agreement or by law shall preclude or restrict the further exercise of that right or remedy.
- 29.3. A waiver (which may be given subject to conditions) of any right or remedy provided under this Agreement or by law shall only be effective if it is in writing. It shall apply only to the party to whom it is addressed and for the specific circumstances for which it is given. It shall not prevent the party who has given the waiver from subsequently relying on the right or remedy in other circumstances.
- 29.4. Unless specifically provided otherwise, rights arising under this Agreement are cumulative and do not exclude rights provided by law.

30. Severance

30.1. If any court or competent authority finds that any provision of this Agreement (or part of any provision) is invalid, illegal or unenforceable, that provision or part-provision shall, to the extent required, be deemed to be deleted, and the validity and enforceability of the other provisions of this Agreement shall not be affected.

30.2. If any invalid, unenforceable or illegal provision of this Agreement would be valid, enforceable and legal if some part of it were deleted, the provision shall apply with the minimum modification necessary to make it legal, valid and enforceable.

31. Entire Agreement

- 31.1. This Agreement and any documents referred to in it constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and supersedes and extinguishes all previous drafts, arrangements, understandings or agreements between them, whether written or oral, relating to the subject matter of this Agreement.
- 31.2. Each party acknowledges that, in entering into this Agreement and the documents referred to in it, it does not rely on, and shall have no remedies in respect of, any representation warranty (whether made innocently or negligently) that is not set out in this Agreement or those documents.
- 31.3. Nothing in this clause shall limit or exclude any liability for fraud.

32. Assignment and Subcontracting

- 32.1. The Employer shall not, without the prior written consent of the College, assign, transfer, charge, mortgage, subcontract, declare a trust of or deal in any other manner with all or any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement, except with the agreement of the College and subject to clause 32.3.
- 32.2. The College may, at any time, assign, transfer, charge, mortgage, subcontract, declare a trust of or deal in any other manner with all or any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement.
- 32.3. The College may subcontract particular aspects of the Tuition under the Apprenticeship Programme to the extent and subject to the conditions specified in schedule 2 Part A "Subcontracting".

33. Rights of Third Parties

- 33.1. Pursuant to the terms of the Funding Agreement, the Agency shall have the right to enforce the provisions of this Agreement against the Employer, including, where necessary, as if it were the College.
- 33.2. Except as expressly provided in clause 33.1 a person who is not a party to this Agreement shall not have any rights under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce any term of this Agreement.
- 33.3. The rights of the parties to terminate, rescind or agree any variation, waiver or settlement under this Agreement are not subject to the consent of any other person.

34. Dispute Resolution

- 34.1. If any dispute arises in connection with this Agreement, the College's Representative and the Employer's Representative shall, within 10 Working Days of a written request from one party to the other, meet in a good faith effort to resolve the dispute.
- 34.2. If the dispute is not resolved at that meeting, the parties will attempt to settle it by mediation in accordance with the CEDR Model Mediation Procedure. Unless otherwise agreed between the parties, the mediator shall be nominated by CEDR (the **Mediator**). To initiate the mediation, a party must give notice in writing (**ADR notice**) to the other party requesting a mediation. A copy of the request shall be sent to CEDR Solve. The mediation shall start not later than 10 Working Days after the date of the ADR notice.
- 34.3. Unless agreed otherwise, the costs of the Mediator shall be borne equally between the parties.
- 34.4. The commencement of a mediation shall not prevent the parties commencing or continuing court proceedings.

35. Conflicts, Governing Law and Jurisdiction

- 35.1. This Agreement, and any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with it or its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims), shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the law of England and Wales.
- 35.2. The parties irrevocably agree that the courts of England and Wales shall have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute or claim that arises out of or in connection with this Agreement or its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims).
- 35.3. In the event of any conflict of terms between this Agreement, the Funding Agreement and the Funding Rules, the Funding Agreement will take precedence, followed by the Funding Rules and this Agreement.
- 35.4. Any actual or perceived conflict of interest between the parties to this Agreement or any Subcontractor appointed in relation to this Agreement shall be declared and treated in accordance with the Conflicts Policy of the College.

36. No partnership or Agency

36.1. Nothing in this Agreement is intended to, or shall operate to, create a partnership, contract of employment or joint venture between the parties, or to authorise either party to act as agent for the other, and neither party shall have authority to act in the name or on behalf of or otherwise to bind the other in any way (including the making of any representation or warranty, the assumption of any obligation or liability and the exercise of any right or

- power) and neither party shall incur any expenditure in the name of or for the account of the other.
- 36.2. The Employer will make no statements representations or claims and will give no warranties to any Apprentice or prospective Apprentice in respect of any Tuition save such as may have been specifically authorised by the College, such authority to be given in writing. The Employer will keep the College fully and effectively indemnified against all claims demands losses expenses and costs which the College may incur as a result of any breach by the Employer of this provision or of any other provision contained in this Agreement.
- 36.3. Each party that has rights under this Agreement is acting on its own behalf and not for the benefit of another person.
- 36.4. The Employer (if an individual) represents that he is regarded by both the Inland Revenue and the Department for Work and Pensions as self-employed and accordingly shall indemnify the College against tax, national insurance contributions or similar imposed for which the College may be liable in respect of the Employer by reason of this Agreement.

37. Counterparts

37.1. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when executed shall constitute a duplicate original, but all the counterparts shall together constitute the one agreement.

38. Intellectual Property and Trademarks

- 38.1. Where any Intellectual Property is required to be used in connection with the delivery of the Services, the Employer acknowledges that it shall have no right to use the same except to the extent necessary for the delivery of the Services and subject to such consents and restrictions as may be specified by the College.
- 38.2. The Employer agrees not to infringe any Intellectual Property made available pursuant to this Agreement.
- 38.3. The Employer warrants that the delivery of the Services and the Tuition and all works carried out under this Agreement does not and will not, in whole or in part, infringe any third party's intellectual property rights. The Employer agrees to indemnify the College against any and all claims, demands, proceedings, expenses and losses, including any of a consequential nature, arising directly or indirectly out of any act of the foregoing in relation to any works, where such an act is, or is alleged to be, an infringement of a third party's copyright or other intellectual property right. This warranty and indemnity shall survive the termination of this Agreement and shall exist for the life of the copyright or other intellectual property right.

- 38.4. In order to obtain the necessary authority to use any Trademarks, the Employer undertakes that it will enter into a formal trademark licence or other necessary agreements if it is asked to do so by the College.
- 38.5. The Employer will not use the Intellectual Property or anything confusingly similar to any part of it for anything other than the promotion of the Tuition in accordance with this Agreement.
- 38.6. The Employer will immediately notify the College if, during the term of this Agreement or any renewal of it, it becomes aware of any breach of the Intellectual Property or other intellectual property rights made available to it or of the unauthorised disclosure of any Know-How.
- 38.7. During the term of this Agreement, the Employer must use the name of the College, and any other name, mark, device or logo identifying or associated with the College which the College may from time to time specify, on:
 - 38.7.1. any advertisements or prospectuses relating to the provision of the Tuition; and 38.7.2. all Tuition materials.

39. Liability

- 39.1. Nothing in this Agreement shall exclude or restrict the liability of either party to the other for death or personal injury resulting from negligence or for fraudulent misrepresentation or in any other circumstances where liability may not be so limited under any applicable law.
- 39.2. Subject to the provisions of clauses 39.1 and 39.3, the total liability of each party in respect of any claim whether in contract, tort, negligence, breach of statutory duty or otherwise for any loss or damage, costs or expenses arising under or in connection with this Agreement shall in no circumstances exceed the sums properly payable by one party to the other under this Agreement as at the date when the relevant claim arises. The parties acknowledge that the assessment of the Agency's independent auditor as to the sums properly payable under clauses 4 and 5 shall be conclusive and binding on both the College and the Employer.
- 39.3. Subject to the provisions of clause 39.1, neither party shall be liable to the other whether in contract, tort, negligence, breach of statutory duty or otherwise for loss of profit, revenue, use, anticipated savings, goodwill, reputation or opportunity, financial or other economic loss or any indirect or consequential loss or damage, costs or expenses whatsoever or howsoever arising out of or in connection with this Agreement.
- 39.4. The provisions of this clause 39 shall survive termination of this Agreement however arising.

40. Anti-Bribery

- 40.1. The parties shall:
 - 40.1.1. comply with all applicable laws, statutes, regulations and codes relating to anti-bribery and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010 (**Relevant Requirements**);
 - 40.1.2. not engage in any activity, practice or conduct which would constitute an offence under sections 1, 2 or 6 of the Bribery Act 2010 if such activity, practice or conduct had been carried out in the UK:
 - 40.1.3. comply with their respective ethics and anti-bribery policy, as may be updated by them from time to time (**Relevant Policies**);
 - 40.1.4. have and shall maintain in place throughout the term of this Agreement its own policies and procedures, including adequate procedures under the Bribery Act 2010, to ensure compliance with the Relevant Requirements and the Relevant Policies, and will comply with them and enforce them where appropriate;
 - 40.1.5. promptly report to the other party any request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind received by the Employer in connection with the performance of this Agreement.

41. Notices

- 41.1. Any notice served pursuant to this Agreement shall be in writing and sent by recorded delivery post to:
 - 41.1.1. (in the case of the College) the College at the address shown at the start of this Agreement and marked for the attention of the College's Representative;
 - 41.1.2. (in the case of the Employer) the Employer at the address shown at the start of this Agreement and marked for the attention of the Employer's Representative.
- 41.2. Any notice shall be deemed to have been received, if sent by recorded delivery post, at 9.00 am on the second Working Day after posting.
- 41.3. This clause does not apply to the service of any proceedings or other documents in any legal action or, where applicable, any arbitration or other method of dispute resolution.
- 41.4. A notice given under this Agreement is not valid if sent by email.

42. Further Assurance

42.1. The Employer shall and shall use all reasonable endeavours to ensure that any necessary third party shall (at their own expense) promptly execute and deliver all such documents,

and perform such acts, as the College may, from time to time, reasonably require for the purpose of giving full effect to this Agreement.

SCHEDULE 1: TRAINING PLAN

- 1. Set out below is the Form of Training Plan used by BMet.
- 2. It complies with the ESFA funding rules and may from time to time be amended to ensure ongoing compliance with ESFA funding rules.
- 3. It is a "Tripartite agreement" between employer, apprentice and BMet setting out each parties commitment and main roles and responsibilities required to enable the Apprentice to successfully achieve their Apprenticeship Programme.
- 4. The Employer, Apprentice and the College commit to working positively together to support the timely achievement of the Apprenticeship as guided by the main roles and responsibilities.
- 5. This Training Plan includes an Individual Learning Plan (ILP) and when this document is completed at enrolment, it will provide a summary of the elements and activities to be completed on the Apprenticeship Programme. It will be amended to ensure ongoing compliance with the Funding Rules, revisited, reviewed and updated as the need arises during the Apprenticeship Programme.



Learner Details				
Learner Name:				
Date of Birth:				
Address:				
Telephone Number:				
Email:				
Apprenticeship Title:				
Employer/Organisation De	etails			
Company Name:				
Address:				
Telephone Number:				
Contact Name:				
Contact Email Address:				
Mentor Name: (if applicable)				
Mentor Contact Details:				
Main Provider Details				
Name:	BIRMINGHAM N	/IETROP	DLITAN COLLEGE	
Address:				
Telephone Number:				
Contact Name:				
Partnership Details				
Partner Name:				
Partner Address:				
Apprenticeship Type, Refe	erral Price & D	uratior	1	
Levy 🗆	Non-levy		Small Employer	
Apprenticeship Reference No:				
Referral Price and Overall Durati EPA) of Apprenticeship:	on (Practical +	£	Weeks:	





Employer, Apprentice & Birmingham Metropolitan College Tripartite Agreement

The aim of this declaration is to state the main roles and responsibilities for the employer, the apprentice and Birmingham Metropolitan College (BMet) - main provider – and how they will support the successful achievement of the apprenticeship.

The employer, apprentice and the college commit to working positively together to support the timely achievement of the apprenticeship as guided by the main roles and responsibilities below:

Roles and Responsibilities of the Employer

The employer agrees to:

- 1. Contribute to and support this plan of training
- 2. Uphold the conditions of the "Apprenticeship Agreement."
- 3. Deliver off-the-job training (where agreed and detailed in the plan of training) and assist the provider in collecting evidence of off-the-job training (where information is held by the employer).
- 4. Contribute to progress reviews with the apprentice and provider.
- 5. Provide the apprentice with the appropriate support and supervision to carry out their job role and their apprenticeship
- Ensure that the apprentice's job allows them to gain the knowledge, skills and behaviours required by the apprenticeship standard, and that the apprentice can complete all elements of the apprenticeship within their contracted working hours.
- 7. Provide the apprentice with opportunities to practise new skills in the work environment.
- 8. Provide the apprentice with paid time (a minimum of 6 hours per week) to attend off-the-job training. This will include the teaching of theory, practical training and any additional support, including support accessed by the provider to support apprentices with learning difficulties and/or disabilities. This does not include training for English and maths, progress reviews or on-programme assessment. Off-the-job training must be included in the apprentice's usual hours of work.
- 9. Provide access to the apprentice and employer site(s) to enable BMet to support the apprenticeship programme.
- 10. Keep the apprentice and BMet informed of changes in circumstance that could impact on the success outcome of the apprentice for example an apprentice's non-attendance of on-the-job training, changes in employer work patterns that affect the apprenticeship programme.
- 11. Not request any financial contribution from the apprentice towards the cost of their apprenticeship (including where an apprentice leave's before completion).
- 12. Pay the apprentice a lawful wage.

Roles and Responsibilities of the Apprentice

The apprentice agrees to:

- 1. Work co-operatively with your employer and work colleagues, BMet staff and their agents and fellow students, behaving in a way that ensures everyone can learn productively.
- 2. Take responsibility for your learning by bringing all you need to training and assessment activities, participating fully in all learning activities and review processes, attending all study support sessions arranged for you and completing work to the best of your ability by agreed deadlines.
- Assist the main provider in collecting evidence of off the job training (where information is held by the apprentice)
- Comply with BMet's values (Ready, Respectful, Safe) and to attend all activities punctually and account for any absenteeism or lateness.
- 5. Agree to comply with your contract of employment.
- 6. That during all stages of the application and enrolment process that accurate and complete information disclosures to BMet have been made for example:
 - o Any special learning needs or any medical or health issues
 - o Prior qualifications and experience
 - Anything that may be highlighted on a DBS check. Some employers and jobs debar an individual from holding a position for example in Early Years.

If you have any doubt, please speak in confidence to a member of the curriculum enrolment team as incorrect and inaccurate information may render this agreement invalid.





Roles and responsibilities of Birmingham Metropolitan College (Main Provider)

The college agrees to work co-operatively with the apprentice and employer to:

- Provide information and guidance appropriate to the apprenticeship, including for example: entry
 requirements; the suitability of the apprenticeship to meet the apprentice and employer needs;
 funding rules.
- Ensure that the training plan is completed, aligns with the apprenticeship standard at the most appropriate level and that the employer and apprentice have access to copies and referenced documents.
- 3. Monitor and review the progress and performance of the apprentice(s) against the apprenticeship programme, providing timely feedback and identifying actions required.
- 4. Ensure that the employer understands their role and responsibilities towards the apprentice.
- 5. Ensure that the apprentice understands their role and responsibilities.
- 6. Provide support to all our students, ensuring that they are helped to achieve their full potential.

Data Sharing

The progress and attendance of the apprentice is shared with their employer and this data sharing is part of this agreement that the apprentice, the employer, and the main provider sign together at the outset of training.

We, BMet, will share the apprentice's personal information including attendance, punctuality, academic progress, or any issues arising during the programme, with the Employer that we work with to deliver our apprenticeship programmes. We do this as we have entered into this tripartite agreement with the apprentice and their employer. We share information as part of our public interest task of providing education, providing students with the most appropriate learning opportunities and the best possible education, training, and pastoral support to meet their goals.

The apprentice also agrees that we may share information with the Education and Skills Funding Agency ("ESFA"- the "Funder") (who may transfer your information to other government agencies or to bodies or agencies of the European Commission). The apprentice acknowledges that the ESFA or their delegate may contact them directly in relation to the apprenticeship.

BMet will always process any personal information provided in accordance with the College's Privacy Notice and its registration with the Information Commissioner's Office.

The apprentice accepts that the college and the employer may share the apprentice's personal data with professional bodies if the apprenticeship involves professional accreditation, but only to the extent necessary for such professional accreditation.

We will also process details of medical conditions which do not directly impact on learning if they are needed to protect the vital interests of the apprentice or other learners.

The college and the employer will not share the apprentice's personal data with any other third party unless they have the apprentice's express consent, are under a statutory obligation to do so or are otherwise permitted to do so under the data protection legislation.

In accordance with the UK GDPR, the BMet Privacy Notice provides full details on how we use your personal data and our legal basis for doing so. You can view our Privacy Notice by visiting www.bmet.ac.uk/privacy-notice/

Resolving queries and complaints regarding the apprenticeship

All complaints should be dealt with informally in the first instance. The first point of contact should be the Employer Accounts Managers.

Where complaints need to be escalated this can be done through the College's "Complaints and Compliments Policy and Procedure" that details the formal complaints procedure, timeframe and escalation process for apprentices, employers, and other customers.

Escalation is also possible via the ESFA Apprenticeship Helpline, which is open 7 days a week, 8am to 10pm on 08000 150 600, or email: helpdesk@manage-apprenticeships.service.gov.uk





To be Complet	ed by Employer					
Employer Declaration			Tick			
 The apprentice has a contract of employment which is <u>at least</u> long enough to complete all elements of the apprenticeship including end point assessment and is included in the PAYE scheme declared on the Apprenticeship Service account 						
their working hours within England. The apprentice will not be asked to contr	The apprentice has the right to work in England and will spend at least 50% of					
The apprentice is to be paid a wage in lin requirements and the apprentice rate was start date		200-700-27 (St.) - CO. S.				
 The apprentice is contracted to work working hours, not including overtime). 	hours per week (norm	al paid				
 That all off-the-job training will be compl Should the apprentice be required to stu 	dy Maths and/or English, the	annual transfer and the second				
will take place during the contracted hou the-job hours). • An apprenticeship agreement has been compared to the contract of		P 360 IBN IBNA				
main provider.		NO. 100 1 NO. 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 10				
The apprentice requires significant new k occupationally competent in their job rol	10 5 0 00 00	ours to be				
Apprenticeship Contract Details:						
Job title/occupation:						
Brief description of job role:						
I confirm that if the apprentice is 16-18 year entitlement to incentive payments after 90		15				
Employer size	апо 303 оауз. (пск и аррисави	1				
Number of employees:	1 – 49 🔲	50 + []			
If less than 50 employees, please confirm the average employees with a contract of service in the 365 c started:						
Please note that we use this information to assess who provide this information, we will be unable to waive you						
Employer Signature: I confirm the above information is correct						





To be Completed by A	Apprenti	се			
Learner Declaration of Eligibility:			Tick		
 I am not currently studying any programme funded by the Department for Education. I am normally and lawfully resident in the UK and have been for the last 3 years. I have not been asked to contribute towards the cost of training I am paid a wage in line with the national minimum wage requirements and the apprentice rate was not used prior to the apprenticeship start date I am contracted to work not including overtime). Additional Support: Please identify whether you have any specific needs and/or barriers which have an impact on any aspect of your programme and would benefit from support 					
Prior Qualifications, Experience & Skills:					
Qualifications	Level	Grade	Date Achieved		
Other relevant learning / experience / skills: including hob	bies and inter	ests.			
Personal Career & Progression Objectives: Record the emp			5jrther		
career/progression aspirations including entry into full/part programme.					





Page 6 is now electronic, and you will no longer need to obtain a Part B as this is now combined Follow to the location listed below to generate your page 6/Part B

Select your department, site, and programme code, click on view report, check that it is the correct programme/elements and level of Maths/English* for your learner.

Export to word/PDF/Excel and complete the form with dates (a minimum of 6 hours per week OTJ) and save (e.g., student name TP P6)

Send this document along with the remainder of the sign-up paperwork to Support-Apprenticeship@bmet.ac.uk

*Do not override any of the pre-populated information on the form – if the programme does not represent the apprenticeship being undertaken then please contact the Support-Apprenticeship team (as above) as we may need to set up a new programme.

LOCATION: SharePoint/College Information/Business Intelligence Dashboards/Enrolment Process/Apprenticeships/TP Page 6 (Part B)



Training Plan - Apprenticeships 2023/24 - Draft 1 09062023



Workplace Asse	ssment: Rec	ord assessme	nt arrangements	for each co	mponent.					
Qualification Assessor Na		sor Name	Location M		Methods	lethods IQA		Delivery Organisation	Delivery Dates	
200° 20000 20000										
English and Mat	ths Delivery:					7				
Delivery Organisation	Person Re	esponsible	Compo	nent Delive	red	7	Locat	ion	Delivery	Dates
Progress Review telephone review		st take place	at least every 12	weeks – Re	cord planned	l dates and form	nat (e.g.,	on-site face to face	reviews, online revi	ews,
Date	2015	Format		Date		Format		Date	Forma	at
1.	Choose an	item.	4					7		
2			5					9		
STANDARDS: Ph	ase/End Ass	essment	0					2	350	
NAME OF THE PERSON OF THE PERS	Organisation			l Negotiated			Train	ing Price	EPAO Assessn	nent Price
			Per	son Respon	sible	D	elivery (Organisation	Target Start D	ate of EPA
Gateway (colleg	ge)									
Gateway (emplo	oyer)									
End Point Asses	sment									



Training Plan – Apprenticeships 2023/24 – Draft 1 09062023



A117	n have been achieved FAssessment		Date npleted	Resul		Recommendation	5
(IA Maths)							
(IA English)							
(Diagnostic Maths	5)						
(Diagnostic Englis	sh)						
subjects and are make meaningf but without a le apply irrespecti	ices who do not have e only required to wor ful progress once they	k toward have ach ake level start dat	s level 2 Engl ieved level 1 2 before ach e and will ind	ish and mat The require ieving level	hs where ment for 1 has be	e achieving level 1 in these they have time remainin r apprentices assessed at en removed. These rules s who started their	g to level 1
FS Maths (tick one)	Already achieved L2 (exempt)		Achiev working a enrolle	bove L1,		Enrolled on L1 (evidence required)	
FS English (tick one)	Already achieved L2 (exempt)		Achiev working a enrolle	bove L1,		Enrolled on L1 (evidence required)	
at the same o new skills and	r higher level, pleas I is materially differe	e provid ent from	e details or I prior quali	how this a	apprenti	eady achieved qualific ceship provides substa	antive
indicate a Skil	ils Scan is attached.						





Initial Assessment - Accounti	ing for Prior Learn	ning.				
	_175		ehaviours that relate to new A	nnr	enticeshin	
	70			1000	1074	e
training and qualification. Note: Refer to skills scan, previous work experience (particularly where the apprentice is an existing employee), previous apprenticeships, prior qualifications, units/modules,						
knowledge, and skills training. Record any overlap in provision						
	Learning Qualific	ations	and Skills in Addition to Learn	er's	Self	
Declaration:			DESCRIPTION TO SERVER			
Which of the following have	17/25/27	105	T 03 58 2000 200 20			19-4
Personal Learner Record (PLF	₹)*		Learner's PLR attached			
Qualification Certificate(s)			Copies attached		- J (П
body)	earner reterred to	Learr	er Registration Bodies (LRB) (a	ıwaı	raing	
Details of Learner Job Role:						
How long has the learner bee	n in post?					
How long ago was the training	31 2000000 00 0000					
Has the skills/knowledge bee	n applied in last 3	years?	(If no, then the learner may		YES/NO	i i
need to revisit training/know					#X	55
	2/4		STEP 1 above, OTJ Cost Reduct			
AND THE PERSON NAMED IN COLUMN TO SECURE AND ADDRESS OF THE PERSON NAM		5000	OTJ training), price and durati			
recorded here, including calc	and the second section of the section of the second section of the section of the second section of the section of th	o reau	ce price, content, or duration).	The	result is to	be
recorded here, including calc	ulacions.					
Referral Price:	£		Final Negotiated Price:	£		
Referral Overall Duration			Final Negotiated Overall			
in Weeks (practical + EPA):			Duration in Weeks			
iii weeks (praedeal : El A).			(practical + EPA):			
원류를		376	an apprenticeship with a mini r week off the job training (tic			





Support Arrangements: Record any planned support arrangements e.g., Tools & Equipment, PPE, childcare, lodgings, travel, etc.						
College Induction	Completed: Pi	lease refei	r to inductior	ı checklist		
Basic Skills Traini	ng: Outline det	ails of spe	cific inductio	n and basic	skills training	p
E.g., workplace H		9304 30	2593	100	77-10	Dates:
Attendance: Ente	er the learner ho	ours of pla	nned attend	ance for on	& off the job	learning
Day	АМ		PI	м	Paid Working Hrs Per Day	Location
	From	То	From	То		<u> </u>
Monday						
Tuesday						
Wednesday					e	
Thursday						
Friday						
Saturday				63		
Sunday						
TOTAL HOURS PE		ining Plan		his adds up	to the contra	cted weekly hours
						he most appropriate tents of the Training
I the employer, o						tice (RAA) service and e enter N/A)
Learner Name: Signature: Date:				Date:		
Employer Name:			Signature:	1000		Date:
Provider Name:			Signature:			Date:

Please ensure all three parties retain a copy of this Training Plan



SCHEDULE 2: PROGRAMME CONTENT & ASSOCIATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Part A: Apprenticeship Programme Content

Number of Apprentices	Apprentice(s)
	Names to be confirmed and shown in the Training
	Plan when enrolment is undertaken
Apprenticeship Standard	BD INSERT
Apprenticeship Standard – IoAFT Website link	BD INSERT
Entry requirements	BD INSERT
Start Date	(The actual start date will be confirmed on the Training Plan)
Planned End Date of Practical	
Training	(Proposed planned End Date of Practical Training for each apprentice will be confirmed in the Training Plan and may be reduced to reflect for any prior learning)
Duration of the Practical Training	BD INSERT weeks (BD INSERT months)
Period	Proposed duration of the Practical Training Period for each apprentice will be confirmed in the Training Plan and may be reduced to reflect for any prior learning)
Planned End Date of Apprenticeship Programme (Planned End Date of End Point Assessment)	(Proposed planned End Date of Practical Training for each apprentice will be confirmed in the Training Plan)

Total Duration of Apprenticeship Programme (including End Point Assessment)	months WEEKS (MONTHS) Proposed duration of the Apprenticeship for each apprentice will be confirmed in the Training Plan and may be reduced to reflect any prior learning)
Name and address where Apprentice is working	
Location(s) practical training takes place	BD INSERT
Total Apprentice Programme release hours for this apprentice standard	BD INSERT hours These hours include: Off-the job hours Progress reviews Gateway review Assessment during training End Point Assessment preparation and assessment PLUS English and maths tuition and assessment hours (excluding from hours shown above and will depend on the learner's needs)

SUMMARY OF APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAMME CONTENT				
BMet Tuition/ Training & Actions				
Planned off-the-job practical training hours	BD INSERT hours based on the duration of the practical training period shown.			
Activities and hours required to deliver the Skills,	The "Planned Off-the-job practical training activities and hours" will be detailed in the Apprentice's Training Plan signed by the			
Knowledge and behaviours	Apprentice, Employer and BMet and will take account of prior learning.			

directly related to this apprenticeship standard.

All the Off-the-job practical training activities must take place during working time.

These hours exclude English and mathematics functional skills delivery

The Apprentice must record the activities and hours on BMet's e-portfolio or Smart Assessor portals. The recorded evidence for Off-the job will be checked and endorsed by BMet and included as part of the progress review.

The ESFA funding rules require a **minimum** of 6 hours per week Off-the-job for the duration of the practical training period **less** a holiday allowance of 5.6 weeks per year where the apprentice is in paid work for 30 or more hours per week. The Planned Off-the-job hours shown above are equal to or more than the minimum hours.

Note: Off the Job hours do not include English and Mathematics support

Tuition and Training

Tuition and training is shown in the "Table of Apprenticeship Programme (below) and sets out programme content, who, where and when it will be delivered."

BMet Equipment

BD INSERT

Employer Actions

 Training or other actions to be delivered by Employer Application of practical training delivered by BMet

Other actions

- Management of HR issues in relation to apprentice(s)
- Recruitment and induction of apprentice(s).
- Training and mentoring advisor(s) to oversee management of the overall apprenticeship.
- Release of apprentice for off the job training
- Apprentice progress reviews with BMet
- Behavioural mentoring and support BMet with assessments

	Suitable activities within the business to support and apply knowledge, skills and behaviours required for the apprenticeship programme PRINCENT				
Employer Equipment	BD INSERT				
	Subcontracting				
Training to be delivered by Subcontractor	None				
(Maths & English provision	Functional Skills Provision (Maths & English provision does not count towards off the job hours and is funded directly to BMet by the ESFA)				
Maths Provision	BD INSERT				
English Provision	BD INSERT				
Non-Funded Items					
Detail of items not eligible for	Detail of items not eligible for ESFA funding BD INSERT				

Detailed Table of Apprenticeship Programme setting out programme content, who, where and when it is being delivered.

BD INSERT Create Apprenticeship Programme Content Table and insert. Delete smartfield once complete

Part B: End Point Assessment (EPA)

BD INSERT Create EPA table in word and insert into document. Delete smartfield once complete

These are current EPA prices and if they are increased by the End Point Assessment Organisation (EPAO), then the price at the time of the EPA will apply. Any additional charge that is over above the maximum funding value for this apprenticeship standard is employer contribution i.e. not paid from the employer's digital account.

Cancellation by the customer (employer or apprentice)

If the employer cancels the EPA, or if the apprentice fails to attend the EPA on the EPA Date(s), the employer shall pay BMet any cancellation fees payable to the EPAO in line with the EPAO's terms or rules on cancellations.

Resits & Retakes

Apprentices who fail one or more assessment method will be offered the opportunity to take a resit or a re-take. A re-sit does not require further learning, whereas a retake does.

The apprentice's employer will need to agree that either a re-sit or re-take is an appropriate course of action.

In the event of a resit or retake being required, BMet will review the feedback from the EPAO with the employer and apprentice(s). BMet will provide a supportive action plan for the apprentice to prepare for the re-sit or a retake and agree any additional training and support required including any additional price for this work, EPAO resit costs and the date of the EPA resit.

A revised EPAO agreement between the employer and BMet will be put in place.

Additional notes relating to End Point Assessment

All "Apprenticeship Standards" require the apprentice to undertake an EPA to complete their apprenticeship. The EPA differs depending on the standard and some EPA outcomes will be graded Pass, Merit and Distinction.

BMet will help and support, along with the EPAO. The key responsibilities of each party are shown below:

Employer's responsibility	How BMet help and support you?
	As part of BMet apprenticeship delivery, provide account management and curriculum delivery service. We will:

ensuring that the Apprenticeship chosen for each Apprentice is suitable and that the EPA reflects the apprentice's job role and learning plan;	carry out this review with you at the start of the apprenticeship programme
registering Apprentices with EPA organisation. Apprentice(s) to be registered at the start of their apprenticeship programme)	where required by the EPAO, complete and ask you to confirm and sign the EPAO registration form before we register the apprentice(s).
notifying EPAO of the areas of job practice covered within the Apprentice's job role;	complete as part of the registration process.
confirm where the Timed Assessment will be sat, ensuring a suitable venue is available for EPA delivery;	manage with you and your apprentice (s), the EPA process, including timing and suitable
 ensuring arrangements are in place to enable delivery of the EPA; 	venue and location to meet EPAO requirements.
ensuring you have the relevant software and hardware to deliver the EPA	Use SMART assessor or ePortfolio to collect evidence and portfolio files (or upload evidence files to the EPAO IT system)
ensuring Apprentices are ready to take the EPA; (Employer confirms that their apprentice has completed all the Gateway to EPA elements to move to the EPA process)	carry out apprentice progress reviews, recording progress and targets on our SMART assessor or ePortfolio IT system - Apprentices upload evidence and employers have access to their apprentice's progress.
providing EPAO with feedback on the EPA process, as required by the ESFA	discuss and review the EPAO process and support the employer with feedback to EPAO
providing EPAO with an assurance that the Apprentice gives permission for EPAO to apply to the ESFA for the certificate on their behalf.	complete as part of the registration process.

	GDPR data sharing compliance when BMet contracting with
	EPAO
ensure that your apprentice is aware that confidentiality is	BMet, with EPAO, can provide
an important consideration when presenting portfolio	advice and guidance on the
evidence to BMet and EPAO for assessment.	redacted portfolio evidence and
Commercially sensitive or confidential information can be	whether it remains recognisable
presented anonymously. Documents containing	as evidence.
commercially sensitive or confidential information must be	
redacted (edited by the employer and their apprentice) but	
the substance of them must remain recognisable as	
evidence.	

Additional EPA employer responsibilities to those shown above:

 Apprentices cannot undertake their end-point assessment if employer contributions have not been paid and/or the apprentice has not successfully completed the key elements of their apprenticeship programme – as listed in the appropriate assessment plan.

BMet's responsibility

must contract with the apprentice assessment organisation that has been selected by the
employer and have a written agreement in place. The written agreement must set out the
arrangements for sharing relevant information about the apprentice so that end-point
assessment and certification can take place, including arrangements for any re-takes and
payments.

Part C: Summary of Apprentice Prices, and Payments

Category 1

Apprenticeship Price Breakdown Schedule for one apprentice employed by a

- Levy employer
- Non-Levy employer can demonstrate that they employ less than 50 employees as defined in the ESFA Apprenticeship Funding Rules and where the apprentice is
- 2.1. aged 16-18 at the start date of the apprenticeship programme
- 2.2. between 19 and 24 years old and has either an EHC plan provided by their local authority; or has been in the care of their local authority as defined in the ESFA Apprenticeship funding rules

Category 2

Apprenticeship Price Breakdown Schedule for one apprentice employed by a

- Non-Levy employer who has greater than 50 employees as per ESFA funding rules criteria
- Non-Levy employer with less than 50 employees and the apprentice is 19 plus at the start date
 of the apprenticeship programme.

The costings below are based on the costs per one apprentice

Payment Breakdown	Category 1	Category 2
Total price per Apprentice (including end–point assessment)	£BD INSERT (based on the maximum eligible funding band for this apprenticeship) Subject to any variation agreed in the Training Plan following an assessment of prior learning.	£BD INSERT (based on the maximum eligible funding band for this apprenticeship) Subject to any variation agreed in the Training Plan following an assessment of prior learning

Employer direct contribution for non-eligible or non-fundable provision	Not applicable	Not applicable
Employer direct contribution at 5% for non-levy employers	Not applicable - refer to Category 1 definition above.	£BD INSERT
Total Payment for Employer direct contributions (The sum of non-eligible or non-fundable provision and contribution at 5% for non-levy) (following receipt of an invoice from the College payable on 30 day terms, in accord with the Payment Schedule below)	Employer direct contribution of £Nil	Employer direct contribution of £BD INSERT
Total deduction to be made from the Employer's digital account (Please note, should there be insufficient funds available in the Employer's digital account, the Employer will be required to find alternative means/funds to cover payments and continue to do so until there are sufficient funds to resume payments via the digital account.)	£BD INSERT	£BD INSERT
ESFA Funding per Apprentice (ESFA contribution made through employer's digital account)	£BD INSERT	£BD INSERT
End Point Assessment Cost per Apprentice.	£BD INSERT	£BD INSERT

The End Point Assessment cost	
is included in the Total Price of	
the Apprenticeship.	
The price excludes resit and	
retake costs. These are paid by	
the employer	
(see part B – End Point	
Assessment)	
(see part B – End Point Assessment)	

A breakdown of the total negotiated price associated with the delivery of training and onprogramme assessment, against the headings of any eligible costs of the ESFA Apprenticeship funding rules for main provider is shown below:

BD INSERT PDF costs table where this smartfield is in the document. Delete this smartfield once complete.

NB: The costs shown above will be prorated if the total negotiated price is reduced for prior learning and the revised total negotiated price will be shown in the Training Plan.

Payment Schedule

It is the employer responsibility to ensure that digital account is set up, and funds reserved (for "Non-Levy employer") prior to the apprentice starting their apprenticeship programme.

CATEGORY 1 – Payment Schedule

Apprenticeship Payment Schedule for one apprentice employed by

- Levy employer
- Non-Levy employer can demonstrate that they employee less than 50 employees as defined in the ESFA Apprenticeship Funding Rules and where the apprentice
- is 16-18 at the start date of the apprenticeship programme
- is between 19 and 24 years old and has either an EHC plan provided by their local authority;
 or has been in the care of their local authority as defined in the ESFA Apprenticeship funding rules

Apprentice Payment Schedule (CATEGORY 1)			
Payments	Cost of training (payment from employer's DAS account)	Payment(s) for Employer direct contributions (The sum of non-eligible or non-fundable provision and contribution at 5% for non-levy employers)	Date for payment
80% Practical Training Payments These monthly payments will start in month 1	£BD INSERT per month (Total payments = £BD INSERT)	£Nil to be invoiced in the first month. Not applicable for Levy Employer or	These payments will be deducted from the Employer Digital Apprenticeship Account and paid to BMet through the ESFA.

of the		Non-Levy	
apprenticeship		Employers with	
start date and		less than 50	
end on the last		employees	
month of		(Subject to	
practical training		funding rules)	
as shown below.		and learner age	
Month 1		16-18	
to			
Month BD			
INSERT			
Final Payment	£BD INSERT	£Nil	Post Gateway - After first
(20%)			attempt of end-point
			assessment. Payments will
			be deducted from the
			Employer Digital
			Apprenticeship Account
			and paid to BMet through
			the ESFA.
Total Payments	£BD INSERT	£Nil	Check Total Payments
			£BD INSERT

NB:

BMet require employers to set up a "Digital Account System" (DAS) and reserve funding for an apprentice prior to apprentice enrolment.

Following apprentice enrolment, BMet will contact the employer to agree the levy or non-levy digital account system (DAS) start and end month and duration, and cost of training to be entered. The payment scheduled will automatically calculate DAS payments for the employer.

CATEGORY 2 - Payment Schedule

Apprenticeship Payment Schedule for one apprentice employed by

- Non-Levy employer has greater than 50 employees as per ESFA funding rules criteria
- Non-Levy employer with less than 50 employees and the apprentice is 19 plus at the start date of the apprenticeship programme.

Apprentice Payment Schedule (CATEGORY 2) (NB Adjust table to suit the employer payment method)			
Payments	Cost of training (payment from employer's DAS account)	Payment(s) for Employer direct contributions (The sum of non-eligible or non-fundable provision and contribution at 5% for non-levy employers)	Date for payment
Practical Training Payments (80%) These monthly payments will start in month 1 of the apprenticeship start date and end on the last month of practical training as shown below. Month 1 to Month BD INSERT	£BD INSERT per month (Total practical training payments = £BD INSERT)	£BD INSERT to be paid in the first 4 weeks from apprenticeship programme start date	The payments will be deducted from the Employer Digital Apprenticeship Account and paid to BMet through the ESFA.
Final Payment (20%)	£BD INSERT	£Nil	Post Gateway - After first attempt of end-

			point assessme	ent.
			Payments will b	e
			deducted from t	the
			Employer Digita	al
			Apprenticeship	
			Account and pa	aid
			to BMet through	n the
			ESFA.	4
Total Payments	£BD INSERT	£BD INSERT	Check	Total
			Payments	£BD
			INSERT	

NB:

BMet require employers to set up a "Digital Account System" (DAS) and reserve funding for an apprentice prior to apprentice enrolment.

Following apprentice enrolment, BMet will contact the employer to agree the levy or non-levy digital account system (DAS) start and end month and duration, and cost of training to be entered. The payment scheduled will automatically calculate DAS payments for the employer.

Part D: Apprentice Incentive Payments & Payment Schedule

Eligibility for additional employer incentive payments of £1000 per apprentice.

16 to 18-year-old apprentice incentive:

- To be eligible for the incentive payment for employing an apprentice aged 16 to 18, an apprentice must be aged 16, 17 or 18 at the start of their apprenticeship.
- The eligibility status for the 16 to 18-year-old apprentice incentive is set at the start of the apprenticeship and remains the same for the duration of that apprenticeship.

19 to 24 with an education, health and care plan or who has been in the care of their local authority

- To be eligible for the incentive payment for employing an apprentice aged 19 to 24, an apprentice must have an education, health and care plan OR in the care of their local authority.
- The eligibility status is set at the start of the apprenticeship and remains the same for the duration of that apprenticeship.

Employer's Incentive Payment is paid to the Employer by the College, once the College has received the funds from the ESFA and processed the payments. The employer incentive timings are as follows:

- 50% of the payment will be made 90 days from the apprentice's start date
- 50% will be paid 365 days from the apprentice's start date.

BMet must receive and verify the employer bank payment details to enable the payment to be made.

SCHEDULE 3: REPRESENTATIVES

College Representative	Name:
	Title:
	Email:
	Telephone:
	Postal Address: Wilson Building, Sutton
	Coldfield College, Lichfield Road, Sutton
	Coldfield B74 2NW
Employer Representative	Name:
	Title:
	Email:
	Telephone:
	Postal Address:

SCHEDULE 4: RESPONSIBILITY FOR APPRENTICES

Issue	Responsibility
Payment of Government Apprentice Incentives by College to the Employer	In line with ESFA funding rules (Target to pay in 30 days of receipt)
College refund process	College
College and Employer Responsibilities covering	
Apprentice contract of employment	Employer
Apprentice eligibility and consequences of non-eligibility	College and Employer
Vetting of Apprentices prior learning and qualifications	College
Fundable and non-fundable additional training, development and qualifications	College
Employer staff policies and procedures (as per Host agreement)	Employer
Release of Apprentice to undertake training and development	Employer
Employer (in-company) training plan	Employer
Audit and ESFA Funding claw-back	College
Tuition Management	College
Health & Safety and Site Access, induction of College staff to Employer site H&S	College and Employer
Quality of Delivery (including success rates)	College

Management Meeting & Performance Reviews	Shared
Compliance with ESFA requirements	Shared
Provision of records and information including data protection	Shared
Equality of Opportunity, Safeguarding	College and Employer
Apprentice absence or non-attendance processes	College and Employer
Maths, English and additional learning support	College and Employer
Independent End Assessment	College and Employer

SCHEDULE 5: SPECIAL CONDITIONS

1. Apprentice Health, Safety and Welfare

- 1.1. The Employer shall adopt recruitment processes that comply with the law and will ensure that children and vulnerable adult learners are protected. The Employer will take all necessary actions to comply with current legal safeguarding requirements. The Employer must make the necessary checks to ensure that employment that involves regular contact with young people under the age of 18 or other vulnerable learners is not offered to or held by anyone who has been convicted of certain specified offences, or whose name is included on lists of people considered unsuitable for such work held by the Department for Education and the Department of Health. Information should also be sought from the Disclosure and Barring Service. The Employer must undertake an adequate risk assessment to establish what action is required where their employees have regular contact with Apprentices under 18 or other vulnerable Apprentices.
- 1.2. In working with other organisations/ bodies, the Employer shall make arrangements to coordinate and co-operate effectively for reasons of learner health, safety and welfare. In particular, respective responsibilities shall be clearly identified and documented as appropriate, to ensure understanding.
- 1.3. The Employer shall inform the Agency and the College of the death of any Apprentice which is a result of work undertaken whilst in employment and who is undertaking a related Tuition. This shall be done by informing the Agency's representative by telephone or email immediately upon the Employer becoming aware of the event.
- 1.4. The Employer shall report all RIDDOR reportable incidents in line with the Regulations and shall investigate or assess the circumstances of all Apprentice incidents within the scope of RIDDOR and follow HSE guidance 'Investigating accidents and incidents: A workbook for employers, unions, safety representatives and safety professionals' (HSG245) ISBN 0717628272. The Employer shall only use persons competent to investigate/assess Apprentice incidents with a view to identifying the causes of any incident and lessons to be learned.
- 1.5. The Employer shall also monitor, and act on, any other harm to Apprentices to the extent that the Employer could reasonably be expected to do so and/or where the harm could affect the quality of the learning experience. Harm includes (but is not limited to) incidents that cause absence from learning, any loss to the Apprentice of any physical or mental faculty or any disfigurement and incidents of bullying and harassment.
- 1.6. The Employer shall co-operate with the Agency and Department for Work and Pensions for the purposes of the Industrial Injuries Disablement Benefit (IIDB) in respect to those Apprentices to which it applies.

- 1.7. The Employer will ensure that all Apprentices receive appropriate health and safety training and induction, together with instruction and guidance manuals.
- 1.8. The Employer will ensure that the Apprentice receives appropriate supervision from a specifically identified and suitably qualified or experienced employee. Arrangements must be made by the Employer to ensure alternative supervision in the case of planned or unplanned absence of the identified supervisor.
- 1.9. Where the Employer is a sole trader, the College must be informed when supervision is not available, and the Apprentice should not attend the workplace. No one supervisor will be responsible for more than 5 Apprentices during workplace training. There will be at least one full-time employee to each Apprentice. The notified supervisors will participate in the induction of Apprentices, particularly in relation to safety issues when the Apprentices first join the Employer. Where practical, employees must be made aware of the Apprentices and the status of the Apprenticeship Programme.
- 1.10. During an induction period, the Employer Representative and College Representative will discuss with the Apprentice the contents of his / her individual learning plan and how that relates to his / her Apprenticeship and the provision of Tuition.
- 1.11. The College Representative or an individual delegated on his / her behalf will visit the Employer at regular intervals to monitor the progress of each Apprentice against their individual learning plan. This will involve meeting the Apprentice and the Employer Representative at appropriate times.

2. Fraud and Irregularity

- 2.1. Each party shall notify the other immediately where it becomes aware of any instance of suspected fraud or financial irregularity in the delivery of the Agreement including, but not limited to, cases of:
 - 2.1.1. collusion with members of the staff of the Agency, the College or employees of the Department for Business Innovation and Skills;
 - 2.1.2. the submission to the College and/or Agency of inaccurate, incomplete, misleading or falsified information for the purpose of a claim for funding;
 - 2.1.3. fraud involving awarding bodies;
 - 2.1.4. non-delivery of training where funds have been paid;
 - 2.1.5. sanctions imposed on the Employer by an awarding organisation;
 - 2.1.6. complaints or allegations by Apprentices, people working for the Employer or other relevant parties; and
 - 2.1.7. allegations of fraud;

provided that nothing in this paragraph 2 shall require either party to do anything, which may cause it to infringe any law.

3. Employer Incentive Payments

3.1. In order to be eligible to receive Employer Incentive Payments, the Employer will strictly comply with the requirements set out within the Funding Guidelines.



SCHEDULE 6: SPECIAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES (if any)



SCHEDULE 7: EMPLOYER DECLARATION

Transfers of funds between employers and waiving of the employer contribution for small employers (less than 50 employees) may count towards an employer's Minimal Financial Assistance (MFA) and therefore can engage subsidy control rules. In order to comply with subsidy control guidance, any employer that could be funded through these methods must complete an MFA declaration to ensure the threshold (£315,000 over a rolling three-year period) is not exceeded.

Employer declaration:

I confirm that has 50 employees.

Employer MFA declaration (for employers with less than 50 employees only)

Signing Page

By signing below, you are agreeing to the BMet Apprenticeship Framework Terms and Conditions set out in the previous pages. You are also confirming that you have read and agree to the terms and conditions in Schedule 1 Training Plan and Schedules 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 and 7 and made aware of the "Recruit an Apprentice" (RAA) service.

BMetSept23_Version1